

Council Package

May 13, 2025

Page Ettinteritorally blank



AGENDA TOWN OF LAMONT REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL May 13, 2025 7:00 p.m.

1.	CALL TO ORDER AND RELATED BUSINESS
	1.1. CALL TO ORDER
	1.2. ADOPTION OF AGENDA
	1.3. DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTEREST
	1.4. ADOPTION OF MINUTES
	1.4.1. April 22, 2025 Council Meeting Minutes
	1.4.2. Parks & Recreation Committee Minutes – April 28, 2025
	1.4.3. Lamont Rural Health Committee Minutes – April 15, 2025Page 8
2.	DELEGATIONS
	2.1. MOTION FOR ACCEPTANCE OF DELEGATION
3.	CORRESPONDENCE
4.	NEW BUSINESS
	4.1. Natural Gas Distribution Franchise Agreement Renewal
	4.2. Friends of Lamont Firefighters Society Donation Request
	4.3. Parks & Recreation Committee Park Bench Purchase Recommendation
	4.4. Seniors' Week
	4.5. Recreation Centre UpdatePage 85

5. REPORTS

	5.1. Mayor & Council	Page 96
	5.2. CAO	Page 97
	5.3. Deputy CAO	Page 98
	5.4. Director Operations & Infrastructure	Page 99
	5.5. Finance	Page 100
6.	NOTICES OF MOTION	
7.	CLOSED SESSION	Page 101
	7.1. County of Lamont Food Bank	
	7.2. Fire Services Update	
8.	ADJOURNMENT	

Agenda Item: 1.4.1



5307 – 50 Avenue Lamont, AB TOB 2R0

Town of Lamont April 22, 2025 Regular Meeting of Council

PRESENT: Jody Foulds Mayor

Perry Koroluk Deputy Mayor Linda Sieker Councillor Al Harvey Councillor Colleen Holowaychuk Councillor

Tyler Edworthy CAO/Director, Operations & Infrastructure

Dawn Nielsen Deputy Chief Administrative Officer

Robert Mu Finance Officer
Jaclyn Ponto-Lloyd Recording Secretary

CALL TO ORDER AND RELATED BUSINESS:

<u>Call to Order: Mayor Foulds:</u> called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Adoption of Agenda

MOTION: 126/25 Councillor Holowaychuk: That the Council Agenda be accepted as presented.

CARRIED

Declaration of Pecuniary Interest: None.

ADOPTION OF MINUTES:

a) Meeting Minutes – April 8, 2025

MOTION: 127/25 <u>Councillor Sieker:</u> That the Minutes of the April 8, 2025 Council Meeting be accepted as presented.

CARRIED

b) Economic Development Committee Meeting Minutes – April 3, 2025

MOTION: 128/25 <u>Councillor Holowaychuk:</u> That the Minutes of the April 3, 2025 Economic Development Committee Meeting be accepted as presented.

DELEGATIONS: None.

CORRESPONDENCE:

- FORTIS AMI Network Installation Information Package
- Municipal Affairs Bill 50
- Marilyn Koroluk Memorial Charity Tournament
- Royal Canadian Mounted Police Bill 49

MOTION: 129/25 Councillor Sieker: That Council accept the correspondence as information.

CARRIED

NEW BUSINESS:

2025 Proposed Taxation Bylaw

MOTION: 130/25 <u>Councillor Holowaychuk:</u> That Council give first reading to Bylaw 05/25, Taxation.

CARRIED

MOTION: 131/25 <u>Councillor Koroluk:</u> That Council give second reading to Bylaw 05/25, Taxation.

CARRIED

MOTION: 132/25 <u>Councillor Harvey:</u> That Council give unanimous consent to proceed to third reading of Bylaw 05/25, Taxation.

UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED

MOTION: 133/25 Councillor Sieker: That Council give third reading to Bylaw 05/25, Taxation.

CARRIED

2025 Proposed Affordable Housing Taxation Bylaw

MOTION: 134/25 <u>Councillor Koroluk:</u> That Council give first reading to Bylaw 06/25, Affordable Housing Taxation.

MOTION: 135/25 <u>Councillor Harvey:</u> That Council give second reading to Bylaw 06/25, Affordable Housing Taxation.

CARRIED

MOTION: 136/25 <u>Councillor Sieker:</u> That Council give unanimous consent to proceed to third reading of Bylaw 06/25, Affordable Housing Taxation.

UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED

MOTION: 137/25 <u>Councillor Holowaychuk:</u> That Council give third reading to Bylaw 06/25, Affordable Housing Taxation.

CARRIED

11-23 Reserve Policy

MOTION: 138/25 <u>Councillor Sieker:</u> That Council approve Policy 11-23 Reserve Policy as amended.

CARRIED

REPORTS:

Council Reports:

Mayor Foulds Written report attached.

Councillor Harvey Written report attached.

Councillor Koroluk Nothing to report.

Councillor Sieker Written report attached.

Councillor Holowaychuk Written report attached.

Staff Reports:

CAO Written report attached. **Bylaw Enforcement** Written report attached.

MOTION: 139/25 Councillor Koroluk: That Council accept the reports as presented.

NOTICES OF MOTION: None.

CLOSED SESSION:

- 2025 Reserve Increase
 - FOIP Section 24 Advice From Officials
- Fire Services Update
 - o FOIP Section 24 Advice From Officials
- Recreation Centre Update
 - o FOIP Section 24 Advice From Officials

MOTION: 140/25 <u>Councillor Holowaychuk</u>: That Council convene in closed session pursuant to Section 197 of the *Municipal Government Act* to meet in private to discuss matters protected from disclosure by Section 24 of the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* at 7:22 p.m.

CARRIED

MOTION: 141/25 <u>Councillor Sieker:</u> That Council revert to regular Council meeting session at 8:31 p.m.

CARRIED

MOTIONS ARISING FROM CLOSED SESSION:

MOTION: 142/25 <u>Councillor Holowaychuk:</u> That Council direct Administration to adjust Reserve accounts as discussed.

CARRIED

MOTION: 143/25 Councillor Sieker: That Council direct Administration to proceed as directed.

CARRIED

MOTION: 144/25 Councillor Koroluk: That Council direct Administration to proceed as directed.

meeting at 8:33 p.m.
Mayor
Chief Administrative Officer



5307 – 50 Avenue Lamont, AB TOB 2R0

Town of Lamont Parks and Recreation Committee Meeting Minutes April 28, 2025

Agenda

PRESENT: Linda Sieker Chair

Kristina Carstairs
Public Member at Large
Cindy Gruber
Public Member at Large
Public Member at Large
Public Member at Large
Public Member at Large
Recreation Representative
Admin Liaison and Recording

Secretary

Regrets: Jody Foulds Mayor, Ex Officio

Lindsey Mercer Public Member at Large and

Vice Chair

 <u>Call to Order and Related Business:</u> Chair Sieker called the meeting to order at 7:00pm

2) Adoption of Agenda:

MOTION - Member Gruber: That the April 28, 2025, Parks and Recreation Committee agenda be accepted as presented

CARRIED

3) Adoption of Minutes: Done via email

4) New Business:

- 5.1 Introduction of new Committee Member: **Chair Sieker** introduced and welcomed new Committee member Steven Sobkow
- 5.2 Summer Parade and Pancake Breakfast: Update from Town administration Parade on July 12, 2025, registration starts at 8:30am, parade commences at 10:00am, parade theme is "Hometown Traditions"; pancake breakfast to follow @ ~11:00am, hosted by the Lamont Lions Club and the Town of Lamont

5.3 Member Resignation: Member Cindy Gruber presented her letter of

resignation from the committee due to her upcoming relocation to another

community. Chair Sieker offered thanks and recognition for Cindy's contributions to the Committee and Town

5) Old Business:

6.1 Disc Golf: Basket installation is in the current work plan, with an expected

completion in early June; tee-signs and markers being produced.

6.2 Off Leash Dog Park: This was identified in the 3-year operational planning for

the Town; the Town will investigate requirements and costs this year

6.3 Picnic in the Park: Discussion on potential Committee activities and

involvement; Chair Sieker proposed a sub-committee to develop and recommend

Parks Committee involvement. Picnic in the Park sub-committee formed with

members Linda Sieker, Kristina Carstairs, and Steven Sobkow.

6.4 Pickleball – Summer Program: Discussion on format and viability of summer

Pickleball program. Direction: to have a committee-led community group for

Pickleball, promoted on social media; once a group is organized with leadership

and players, potential venues and days/times can be discussed.

6.5 Outdoor rink / Pickle Ball court: Discussion on viability and feasibility of a

combined ODR/Pickleball venue. ODR costs may be prohibitive, and would require

major financial contribution from sponsors, donors, grants, and other non-

municipal sources. Just Pickleball courts may be more attainable; Committee

to continue to explore options for either or both.

6.6 Bench for Tawaw Park: Discussion on benches and costs.

MOTION - Member Gruber: That the Parks and Recreation Committee

purchase 2 park benches with backs to be installed at Tawaw Park, to a

maximum of \$7000.

CARRIED

7) Round Table: Bike Park maintenance required; requested review Master Parks plan

for new Committee members

8) Next Meeting: June 16 @ 7:00pm

9) Adjournment: @ 8:24pm

Agenda Item: 1.4.3



5307 – 50 Avenue Lamont, AB TOB 2R0

Town of Lamont Lamont Rural Health Committee Meeting Minutes April 15, 2025

Agenda

PRESENT: Bill Skinner Chair

Linda Sieker Vice Chair

Jody Foulds, via Zoom Ex Officio/ Council Rep Linda Mills, via Zoom Lamont Health Care Rep

Sandra Stoddard, via Zoom EIPS Rep Michelle Andriashyk, via Zoom FCSS Rep

Anya Langkow Rural Community Consultant
Dave Taylor Secretary/Admin Liaison

Regrets: Colleen Holowaychuk Council Rep

- <u>Call to Order and Related Business:</u> Meeting called to order at 2:01pm by Chair Bill Skinner
- 2) Adoption of Agenda: Motion by Linda Sieker, carried
- **3)** Adoption of Minutes: Approved Via Email; minutes and Terms of Reference approved by Council
- 4) NEW BUSINESS:
 - 4.1 Alberta Rural Health Care Week May 26-30
 - Discussion on potential activities and recognition: Sandra
 Stoddard will engage EIPS school's student activities; posters and
 Facebook posts proposed, Anya to provide draft poster
 information; RhPAP has promotional materials and toolbox. Other
 ideas: gift basket/gift card draw, Lamont Leader article;
 Posters/posts to also promote the Committee
 - Motion by Jody Foulds approving 150 cookies for LHCC staff BBQ event; carried.

4.2 Attraction & Retention Grant – RhPAP: update from Anya, Committee will be notified when grant is open for application online

5) OLD BUSINESS:

5.1 Committee Member Recruitment: Lamont County Council is amenable to a presentation; require proposed presentation and apply to appear as a delegation

5.2 United Church of Canada 100 Year Celebration: Linda Sieker sent invites to Committee member for June 10 reception; connect Committee with LHCC & United Church; Committee table/promo at event

5.3 Welcome Basket Program: Update from Linda Sieker – new medical student at LHCC May 4 – June 28; thank-you received from previous basket recipient

6) ROUND TABLE:

6.1 Update from Rural Community Consultant: Alberta Rural Health Care Week May 26-30; RhAPsody award winners chosen; free learning sessions online; Alberta 211 is an essential service that helps Albertans find the right resource or service for whatever issue they need help with, 24/7

7.2 Update from Lamont Health Care Representative: LHCC medical staff update, medical student gynecologist coming to LHCC; Director of Care hired; expansion project update – local indoor storage needed for 50 hospital beds

7.3 Others:

- Sandra Stoddard: EIPS school involvement, K-1 hospital visits; collaborate health care education and career paths with Lamont High School, Norquest College, etc.
- FCSS: Available to assist as needed, please send requests
- Town of Lamont: invite to the Committee to enter a float in the summer parade, July12; invite to attend the Picnic in the Park event September 5.

8) Next Meeting: May 20, 2025 @ 11:00am, in-person and Zoom options

9) Adjournment: @ 3:00pm



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

	AGENDA ITEM:	4.1
COUNCIL MEETING DATE:		
May 13, 2025		

ITEM DESCRIPTION OR TITLE

Natural Gas Distribution Franchise Agreement Renewal

RECOMMENDATION

- 1. **THAT** Council authorize the execution of the Alberta Utilities Commission Form of Application.
- 2. **THAT** Council give first reading to Bylaw 07/25, ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. Renewal Agreement Bylaw.
- 3. **THAT** Council execute the requirements of the Alberta Utilities Commission to initiate the renewal process of the Natural Gas Distribution Franchise Agreement with ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.
- 4. **THAT** Council approve the 2026 Franchise Fee to remain at 35% as outlined in the Natural Gas Distribution Franchise Agreement with ATCO Gas and Pipeline Ltd.

BACKGROUND

The term of the natural gas franchise agreement between the Town of Lamont and ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. (ATCO) is set to expire in December 2025. The process for renewal of a natural gas franchise agreement is pursuant to the Municipal Government Act (MGA) Part3, Division 3, Sections 45-47, and requirements set by the Alberta Utilities Commission (AUC) must be followed.

A first reading of Bylaw 07/25, ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. Renewal Agreement Bylaw, a signed Form of Application and an initialed copy of the natural gas distribution franchise agreement must be sent to ATCO to start the renewal process.

Section 45(3)(a) of the MGA states that when a franchise agreement is made, amended or renewed, it must be advertised. ATCO will provide the AUC's Notice of Application to the municipality who then must provide the notice to the community. Members of Lamont have 14 days to express any objections, concerns, or support regarding the renewal, the rates, or the financial impact on them. Any concerns will be forwarded to ATCO, and then to AUC as part of the franchise agreement approval application.



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

The Alberta Utilities Commission (AUC) will render its decision on the application to renew the franchise agreement and, upon approval of the application, will issue a disposition. ATCO will provide a copy of the disposition to the municipality and prepare a final version of the franchise agreement for signature.

The municipality must give second and third readings to the relevant bylaw and execute the natural gas distribution franchise agreement.

The ATCO Franchise Fee Agreement allows the Town of Lamont to reconsider the franchise fees on an annual basis and as part of the renewal process, the Town may choose to increase, decrease, or maintain the current franchise fee. The allowable range for franchise fees is between 0% and 35%. Currently, the Town's franchise fee rate is set at 35%. Currently there are no significant changes to the agreement and Administration recommends executing the agreement as is.

COMMUNICATIONS

Administration will communicate Council motions with ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd and the Alberta Utilities Commission as required.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

Analysis:

Based on ATCO's 2025 Delivery Tariff revenue forecast of \$592,948 and the number of units determined by the 2024 property assessments, the current 35% franchise fee rate costs each ratepayer approximately \$20.96 per month.

Page 50 of 68

Any 2% adjustment in the franchise fee (increase or decrease) would result in a monthly change of approximately \$1.20 per ratepayer.

2025 ATCO Franchise Fee	35%	33%	31%	29%	27%	2%
Annual Franchise Fee	207,532	195,673	183,814	171,955	160,096	11,859
Monthly Franchise Fee	17,294	16,306	15,318	14,330	13,341	988
Monthly per Unit	20.96	19.76	18.57	17.37	16.17	1.20

POLICY AND/OR LEGISLATIVE REFERENCES

Municipal Government Act (MGA) Part3, Division 3, Sections 45-47 and requirements set by the Alberta Utilities Commission (AUC).



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

ATTACHMENTS

- 1. ATCO Lamont Executed Franchise Agreement 2016 to 2025
- 2. Bylaw 08-15_Franchise Agreement ATCO
- 3. ATCO Franchise Form of Application
- 4. 07-25 ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. Renewal Agreement Bylaw
- 5. 07-25 ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. Renewal Agreement Bylaw Schedule A

Report Prepared By: Dawn Nielsen, Deputy CAO	
Approved by CAO:	

NATURAL GAS DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

2015

BETWEEN:

TOWN OF LAMONT

- AND -

ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD.

Table of Contents

1)	Definitions and Interpretation	4
2)	Term	6
3)	Expiry of Term of Agreement	7
4)	Grant of Franchise	7
5)	Franchise Fee	8
6)	Core Services	10
7)	Provision of Extra Services	10
8)	Municipal Taxes	11
9)	Right to Terminate on Default	11
10)	Sale of Natural Gas Distribution System	11
11)	Provision of Detailed Plans and Equipment	11
12)	Right of First Refusal to Purchase	12
13)	Construction and/or Maintenance of Natural Gas Distribution System	13
14)	Responsibilities For Cost of Relocations	16
15)	Natural Gas Distribution System Expansion	19
16)	Increase in Municipal Boundaries	19
17)	Joint Use of Municipal Rights-of-Way	19
18)	Municipality as a Retailer	21
19)	Reciprocal Indemnification and Liability	21
20)	Assignment	22
21)	Notices	23
22)	Interruptions or Discontinuance of Delivery Service	24
23)	Dispute Settlement	24
24)	Application of Water, Gas and Electric Companies Act	25
25)	Force Majeure	26
26)	Terms and Conditions	26
27)	Not Exclusive Against Her Majesty	26
28)	Severability	26
29)	Amendments	27
30)	Waiver	27
31)	Confidentiality	27

NATURAL GAS DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

TOWN OF LAMONT, a municipality located in the Province of Alberta (the "Municipality")

OF THE FIRST PART

– and –

ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD., a corporation having its head office at the City of Edmonton, in the Province of Alberta (the "Company")

OF THE SECOND PART

WHEREAS by Agreement dated May 8, 1956 made between the Company and the Municipality a franchise was granted to the Company to supply natural gas to the Municipality and its inhabitants, for a period of twenty (20) years;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated May 10, 1978 the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years from March 1, 1977;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated September 2 1987 the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of five (5) years;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated March 17 1993 the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years;

WHEREAS by Agreement dated December 15, 1999 the Municipality consented to the assignment of the Franchise Agreement by Northwestern Utilities Limited to ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated April 27, 2004 the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years;

WHEREAS the Municipality desires to grant and the Company, collectively the "Parties", desires to obtain an exclusive franchise to provide Natural Gas Distribution Service within the Municipal Service Area on the terms and conditions herein contained;

NOW THEREFORE in consideration of the mutual covenants and promises herein contained, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

1) Definitions and Interpretation

Unless otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the words, phrases and expressions in this Agreement will have the meanings attributed to them as follows:

- a) "Agreement" means this Natural Gas Distribution System Franchise Agreement;
- b) "Alternative Course of Action" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c);
- c) "Commission" means the Alberta Utilities Commission (AUC) as established under the Alberta Utilities Commission Act (Alberta);
- d) "Company" means the Party of the second part to this Agreement and includes its successors and permitted assigns;
- e) "Construct" means constructing, reconstructing, upgrading, extending, relocating, or removing any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- f) "Consumer" or "Consumers" as the text may require, means any individual, group of individuals, firm or body corporate, including the Municipality, with premises or facilities located within the Municipal Service Area from time to time that are provided with Natural Gas Distribution Service by the Company pursuant to the Company's Delivery Tariff;
- g) "Core Services" means all those services set forth in Schedule "A" of this Agreement;
- h) "Delivery Tariff" means the rates and Terms and Conditions of service approved by the Commission from time to time on an interim or final basis, as the case may be, for the Company to deliver Natural Gas to the Consumer;
- i) "Electronic Format" means any document or other means of communication that is created, recorded, transmitted or stored in digital form or in any other intangible form by electronic, magnetic or optical means or by any other computer-related means that have similar capabilities for creation, recording, transmission or storage;
- j) "Extra Services" means those services set forth in Schedule "B" that are requested by the Municipality for itself or on behalf of its citizens and provided by the Company in accordance with paragraph 7 of this Agreement;
- k) "GUA" means the Gas Utilities Act (Alberta);
- 1) "Intended Time Frame" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c);
- m) "Maintain" means to maintain and keep in good repair any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System;

- n) "Major Work" means any Work to Construct or Maintain the Distribution System that costs more than One Hundred Thousand (\$100,000.00) Dollars;
- o) "MGA" means the Municipal Government Act (Alberta);
- p) "Modified Plans" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c)(ii);
- q) "Municipality" means the Party of the first part to this Agreement;
- r) "Municipal Compensation" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 20;
- s) "Municipal Service Area" means the geographical area within the legal boundaries of the Municipality where the Company has been granted rights hereunder in connection with, among other matters, Natural Gas Distribution Service, as altered from time to time;
- t) "Municipal Property" means all property, including lands and buildings, owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality within the Municipal Service Area;
- u) "Natural Gas" means a combustible mixture of hydrocarbon gases;
- v) "Natural Gas Distribution Service" means the delivery of Natural Gas in accordance with the Company's Delivery Tariff;
- w) "Natural Gas Distribution System" means any facilities owned by the Company which are used to provide Natural Gas Distribution Service within the Municipal Service Area, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, will include all mains, pipes, conduits, valves and all other installations used and required for the purpose of delivering Natural Gas to the Consumer within the Municipal Service Area and includes any Natural Gas transmission lines owned by the Company within the Municipal Service Area;
- x) "NOVA Gas Transmission Ltd. (NGTL)" means NGTL and its successors, as applicable, for purposes of paragraph 5 g) of this Agreement. For greater certainty, the provisions of paragraph 5 g) may only apply in relation to franchises held by ATCO;
- y) "Operate" means to operate the Natural Gas Distribution System, or to interrupt or restore service in any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System, in a safe and reliable manner;
- z) "Party" means any party to this Agreement and "Parties" means all of the parties to this Agreement;
- aa) "Plans and Specifications" means the plans, drawings and specifications reasonably necessary to properly assess and review proposed Work prior to issuance of any

approval that may be required under this Agreement;

- bb) "Term" means the term of this Agreement set out in paragraph 2;
- cc) "Terms and Conditions" means the terms and conditions contained within the Delivery Tariff in effect from time to time for the Company as approved by the Commission;
- dd) "Work" means any work to Construct or Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System; and
- ee) "Work Around Procedures" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c)(ii).

The words "hereof", "herein", "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole, including any attachments hereto, as the same may from time to time be amended or supplemented and not to any subdivision contained in this Agreement. Unless the context otherwise requires, words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa and words importing gender include all genders. References to provisions of statutes, rules or regulations will be deemed to include references to such provisions as amended, modified or re- enacted from time to time. The word "including" when used herein is not intended to be exclusive and in all cases means "including without limitation". References herein to a section, paragraph, clause, Article or provision will refer to the appropriate section, paragraph, clause, article or provision of this Agreement. The descriptive headings of this Agreement are inserted for convenience of reference only and do not constitute a part of and will not be utilized in interpreting this Agreement.

2) Term

- a) Subject to sub-paragraph 2(b), this Agreement will be for a minimum term of ten years, commencing on the later of:
 - i) 1st day of January 2016; and
 - ii) the first (1st) business day after both of the following have occurred:
 - A. the Commission has approved and acknowledged this Agreement; and
 - B. Council of the Municipality has passed third reading of the applicable adopting bylaw.
- b) This Agreement will expire on the 31st day of December, 2025.
- c) It is agreed this Agreement supersedes and replaces any prior Natural Gas franchise agreements between the Municipality and the Company.

3) Expiry of Term of Agreement

- a) Provided the Company gives written notice to the Municipality not less than twelve (12) months prior to the expiration of the Term of its intention to negotiate a new franchise agreement, at any time following the expiration of the Term, and if the Municipality has not provided written notice to the Company to exercise its rights to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, either Party may submit any items in dispute pertaining to a new franchise agreement to binding arbitration by the Commission.
- b) Subject to subparagraph 3c) of this Agreement, upon expiry of the Term, this Agreement will continue in effect pursuant to the provisions of the MGA.
- c) Commencing one (1) year following the expiration of the Term of this Agreement, unless either Party has invoked the right to arbitration referred to in subparagraph 3a), or the Municipality has given written notice to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, this Agreement will be amended to provide the following:
 - i) Fifty percent (50%) of the franchise fee otherwise payable under this Agreement to the Municipality will be held back and deposited in trust in an interest bearing trust account by the Company, for the sole benefit of the Municipality. The trust money along with all accumulated interest will be paid to the Municipality immediately upon execution of another Natural Gas Franchise Agreement with the Company, or if the Municipality purchases the Natural Gas Distribution System, or if the Company transfers or sells the Natural Gas Distribution System, or upon further Order of the Commission.
- d) In the event a franchise agreement template is approved by the Commission during the Term of this Agreement and the provisions are materially different from the provisions of this Agreement, the Parties may, by agreement in writing, amend this Agreement to conform to such franchise agreement template.

4) Grant of Franchise

- a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the Municipality hereby grants to the Company the exclusive right within the Municipal Service Area to:
 - i. provide Natural Gas Distribution Service;
 - ii. Construct, Operate, and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System; and
 - iii. use portions of roads, rights-of-way, and other lands owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality which have been designated by the Municipality for such use and which are necessary to provide Natural Gas Distribution Service or to Construct, Operate and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System.

b) Subject to subparagraph 4c), and to the terms and conditions hereof, the Municipality agrees it will not, during the Term, grant to any other person, firm or corporation, the right to Construct, Operate and Maintain any natural gas distribution system nor the exclusive right to use the portions of the roads, rights-of-way and other lands owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality which have been designated by the Municipality for such use and which are necessary to provide Natural Gas distribution service or to Construct, Operate and Maintain a Natural Gas distribution system, for the purpose of delivering Natural Gas in the Municipal Service Area for Consumers, so long as the Company delivers the Consumers' requirements of Natural Gas.

c) The Company agrees to:

- i. bear the full responsibility of an owner of a Natural Gas distribution system and to ensure all services provided pursuant to this Agreement are provided in accordance with the Delivery Tariff, insofar as applicable;
- ii. Construct, Operate and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- iii. use designated portions of roads, rights-of-way, and other lands including other lands owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality necessary to Construct, Operate and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System, including the necessary removal, trimming of trees, shrubs or bushes or any parts thereof; and
- iv. use the Municipality's roads, rights-of-way and other Municipal Property granted hereunder solely for the purpose of providing Natural Gas Distribution Service and any other service contemplated by this Agreement.

5) Franchise Fee

a) Calculation of Franchise Fee

In consideration of the rights granted pursuant to paragraph 4 and the mutual covenants herein and subject to Commission approval the Company agrees to collect from Consumers and pay to the Municipality a franchise fee. The Parties agree s. 360(4) of the MGA, as amended, does not apply to the calculation of the franchise fee in this Agreement. For each calendar year the franchise fee will be calculated as a percentage of the Company's actual total revenue derived from the Delivery Tariff, including without limitation the fixed charge, base energy charge, demand charge, but excluding the cost of Natural Gas (being the calculated revenues from the Natural Gas cost recovery rate rider or the deemed cost of Natural Gas and Natural Gas supply related riders) in that year for Natural Gas Distribution Service within the Municipal Service Area.

For the first (1st) calendar year or portion thereof of the Term of this Agreement, the franchise fee percentage will be Thirty-Five percent (35.00%).

By no later than September 1st of each year, the Company will:

- i. advise the Municipality in writing of the total revenues that were derived from the Delivery Tariff within the Municipal Service Area for the prior calendar year; and
- ii. with the Municipality's assistance, provide in writing an estimate of total revenues to be derived from the Delivery Tariff within the Municipal Service Area for the next calendar year.

b) Adjustment to the Franchise Fee

At the option of the Municipality and subject to Commission approval, the franchise fee percentage may be changed annually by providing written notice to the Company.

If the Municipality wishes to amend the franchise fee percentage, then the Municipality will, no later than November 1st in any year of the Term, advise the Company in writing of the franchise fee percentage to be charged for the following calendar year. Upon receipt of notice, the Company will work with the Municipality to ensure all regulatory requirements are satisfied on a timely basis and agrees to use best efforts to obtain approval from the Commission for implementation of the proposed franchise fee percentage as and from January 1st of the following calendar year.

If the Municipality provides written notice at any other time with respect to a franchise fee change, the Company will implement the new franchise fee percentage as soon as reasonably possible.

c) Notice to Change Franchise Fee

Prior to implementing any change to the franchise fee, the Municipality will notify its intent to change the level of the franchise fee and the resulting effect such change will have on an average residential Consumer's annual Natural Gas bill through publication of a notice once in the newspaper with the widest circulation in the Municipal Service Area at least forty five (45) days prior to implementing the revised franchise fee. A copy of the published notice will be filed with the Commission.

d) Payment of Franchise Fee

The Company will pay the Municipality the franchise fee amount billed to Consumers on a monthly basis within forty-five (45) days after billing Consumers.

e) Franchise Fee Cap

The franchise fee percentage will not at any time exceed thirty five percent (35%) without prior Commission approval.

f) Reporting Considerations

Upon request, the Company will provide to the Municipality, along with payment of the franchise fee amount information on the total Delivery Tariff billed, the franchise fee percentage applied, and the derived franchise fee amount used by the Company to verify the payment of the franchise fee amount as calculated under this paragraph 5.

g) Franchise Fees Collected from NOVA Gas Transmission Ltd. Customers

In the event certain customers in the Municipal Service Area connected to the Company's Natural Gas Distribution System are customers of the NOVA Gas Transmission Ltd. (NGTL), a franchise fee will be collected from such customers by NGTL in accordance with NGTL's applicable tariff and such franchise fee once remitted to the Company will be aggregated with the franchise fee as calculated in paragraph 5 a) to be dealt with in accordance with paragraph 5 d).

6) Core Services

The Company agrees to provide to the Municipality the Core Services set forth in Schedule "A". The Company and the Municipality may amend Schedule "A" from time to time upon mutual agreement.

7) Provision of Extra Services

Subject to an agreement being reached, the Company agrees to provide to the Municipality the Extra Services, if any, set forth in Schedule "B", as requested by the Municipality from time to time. The Company is entitled to receive from the Municipality a reasonable amount for full compensation for the provision of the Extra Services in accordance with Schedule "B". The Company and the Municipality may amend Schedule "B" from time to time upon mutual agreement.

Any breach by the Company in connection with the provision of any Extra Services contained in this Agreement will not constitute a breach of a material provision of this Agreement for the purposes of paragraph 9.

8) Municipal Taxes

Amounts payable to the Municipality pursuant to this Agreement will be (without duplication) in addition to the municipal taxes and other levies or charges made by the Municipality against the Company, its land and buildings, linear property, machinery and equipment.

9) Right to Terminate on Default

In the event either Party breaches any material provision of this Agreement, the other Party may, at its option, provide written notice to the Party in breach to remedy such breach. If the said breach is not remedied within two (2) weeks after receipt of the written notice or such further time as may be reasonably required by the Party in breach using best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis, the Party not in breach may give six (6) months notice in writing to the other Party of its intent to terminate this Agreement, and unless such breach is remedied to the satisfaction of the Party not in breach acting reasonably this Agreement will terminate six (6) months from the date such written notice is given, subject to prior Commission approval.

10) Sale of Natural Gas Distribution System

Upon the expiration of the Term of this Agreement or the termination of this Agreement pursuant to the terms and conditions hereof or by operation of law or order of a governmental authority or court of law having jurisdiction the Municipality may, subject to the approval of the Commission under Section 47 of the MGA:

- i. exercise its right to require the Company to sell to it the Natural Gas Distribution System within the Municipal Service Area pursuant to the provisions of the MGA, where applicable; or
- ii. if such right to require the Company to sell the Natural Gas Distribution System is either not applicable or has been repealed, require the Company to sell to it the Natural Gas Distribution System. If, upon the expiration of the Agreement, the parties are unable to agree on the price or on any other terms and conditions of the purchase, the unresolved matters will be referred to the Commission for determination.

11) Provision of Detailed Plans and Equipment

a) Detailed Plans

The Company agrees to provide to the Municipality for the Municipality's purposes only, the most current set of detailed plan sheets including as-built drawings and specifications showing the locations (excluding depth) and alignments of the Natural Gas Distribution System, excepting service lines and installations on private

property, according to the plan sheets in hard copy and in Electronic Format, where available, together with as many prints of the overall Natural Gas Distribution System as the Municipality may reasonably require. These plans and plan sheets will be updated by the Company on at least an annual basis.

The Municipality will, upon reasonable request, provide to the Company any subdivision development plans of the Municipality in hard copy and in Electronic Format, where available. The subdivision development plans are provided to the Company for the sole purpose of assisting the Company in delivering Natural Gas to the Consumer.

b) Provision of Equipment

The Company agrees to provide the Municipality's fire department with the equipment necessary for the operation of curb boxes and service valves. In case of fire, the service valves may be turned off by the fire department if they reach a fire before the Company's representative. The Municipality will notify one of the Company's representatives of fires which may affect the Natural Gas Distribution System and/or the operations thereof as quickly as reasonably possible or, in the event they cannot reach a Company representative, the Municipality will advise the Company's standby personnel of such fires. The Company will ensure its representatives reasonably cooperate with the Municipality in preventing, controlling and investigating fires involving or affecting the Natural Gas Distribution System.

12) Right of First Refusal to Purchase

a) If during the Term of this Agreement, the Company receives a bona fide arm's length offer to operate, take control of, or purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System within the Municipal Service Area, which the Company is willing to accept, then the Company will promptly give written notice to the Municipality of the terms and conditions of such offer and the Municipality will during the next one hundred and twenty (120) days, have the right of first refusal to operate, take control of or purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, as the case may be, for the same price and upon the terms and conditions contained in the said offer.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the Municipality fails or refuses to exercise its right of first refusal, the Municipality will retain the right to withhold its consent to an assignment of this Agreement in accordance with paragraph 20 below. For the purposes of this paragraph 12, "operate, take control" will not be construed as including the subcontracting by the Company of only some portions of its operations where the Company continues to be responsible for the performance of this entire Agreement;

b) If the Municipality does not exercise its right of first refusal and the said bona fide offer the Company is willing to accept does not proceed to closure, the Municipality retains its right of first refusal on any other offer.

- c) This right of first refusal applies where the offer pertains only to the entire Natural Gas Distribution System. The right of first refusal does not apply to offers that include any other distribution systems or distribution facilities of the Company located outside of the Municipal Service Area. If such offer includes other distribution systems of the Company, the aforesaid right of first refusal will be of no force and effect and will not apply.
- d) Where the Municipality exercises its rights to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System from the Company and thereby acquires the Natural Gas Distribution System, the Municipality agrees, should it no longer wish to own the Natural Gas Distribution System within five (5) years after it acquires the said system and the Municipality receives any bona fide offer from an arms-length third party to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, which it is willing to accept, then it will promptly give written notice to the Company of the terms and conditions of such offer. The Company will during the next one hundred and twenty (120) days have the first right of refusal to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System for the same price and upon the same terms and conditions as contained in the said offer.
- e) The Municipality's right of first refusal will not apply where the Company has agreed to transfer the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party utility company in exchange for certain other assets provided all of the following conditions are met:
 - i. the third party utility can demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Municipality that it meets the necessary technical and financial requirements to own and operate the Natural Gas Distribution System;
 - ii. the only consideration that will be exchanged between the Company and the third party utility company is the transfer and exchange of assets and monetary consideration limited to a maximum of 49% of the net book value of the Natural Gas Distribution System;
 - iii. there is no adverse impact to the Municipality resulting from the transfer and exchange above referenced as determined by the Commission;
 - iv. the Company and the third party utility company obtain all the requisite regulatory requirements prior to completing the transfer and exchange; and
 - v. full compensation is paid to the Municipality for all reasonable costs including administrative and legal costs incurred by the Municipality in ensuring all of the conditions i) through iv) above are satisfied.

13) Construction and/or Maintenance of Natural Gas Distribution System

a) Municipal Approval

Before undertaking any Major Work, or in any case in which the Municipality

specifically requests any Major Work, the Company will submit to and obtain the written approval from the Municipality, or its authorized officers, of the Plans and Specifications for the proposed Major Work and its location. Approval by the Municipality granted in accordance with this paragraph will be limited to an approval of the location and alignment of the Major Work only, and will not signify approval of the structural design or the ability of the work to perform the function for which it was intended.

Prior to commencing the Work, the Company will obtain such other applicable permits as are required by the Municipality. The Company will notify the Municipality of all Work done within the Municipal Service Area prior to commencing the Work where reasonably practicable. However, only Major Work is subject to a formal approval process.

The Company will obtain prior written approval from the Municipality for any traffic lane or sidewalk closures required to be made at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the commencement of the proposed Work.

For the purposes of obtaining the approval of the Municipality for Major Work under this Agreement, the Company will provide the Municipality with the Plans and Specifications for the proposed Major Work in Electronic Format (or upon request, the Company will provide the Municipality with a hard copy of the materials). The Plans and Specifications will include a description of the project and drawings of a type and format generally used by the Company for obtaining approvals from municipalities and will illustrate the proposed changes to the Natural Gas Distribution System.

b) Restoration of Municipal Property

The Company agrees when it or any agent employed by it undertakes any Work on any Municipal Property, the Company will complete the said Work promptly and in a good and workmanlike manner and, where applicable, in accordance with the approved Plans and Specifications. Further, and unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, the Company will forthwith restore the Municipal Property to the same state and condition, as nearly as reasonably possible, in which it existed prior to the commencement of such Work, subject to reasonable wear and tear and to the satisfaction of the Municipality acting reasonably.

The Company will, where reasonably practicable and prudent, locate its pipelines and related equipment in lanes and alleys rather than in the streets and main thoroughfares.

The Company further covenants it will not unduly interfere with the works of others or the works of the Municipality. Where reasonable and in the best interests of both the Municipality and the Consumer, the Company will cooperate with the Municipality and coordinate the installation of the Natural Gas Distribution System along the designated rights-of-way pursuant to the direction of the Municipality.

During the performance of the Work, the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to not interfere with existing Municipal Property and to cause as little damage as possible to the property of others (including the Municipality Property). If the Company causes damage to any existing Municipal Property during the performance of any Work, it will cause such damage to be repaired at its own cost.

Upon default by the Company or its agent to repair damage caused to Municipal Property as set out above, the Municipality may provide written notice to the Company to remedy the default. If the default is not remedied within two (2) weeks after receipt of the written notice or such further time as may be reasonably required and requested by the Company using best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to remedy the default, the Municipality may undertake such repair work and the Company will be liable for the reasonable costs thereof.

c) Urgent Repairs and Notification to Municipality

If any repairs or maintenance required to be made to the Natural Gas Distribution System are of an urgent nature where the operation or reliability of the Natural Gas Distribution System is materially compromised or potentially materially compromised, the Company will be entitled to conduct such repairs or maintenance as are commercially reasonable without prior notice to the Municipality and, unless otherwise specified by the Municipality, the Company will provide notice to the Municipality as soon as practicable and, in any event, no later than seventy-two (72) hours after the repairs are commenced.

d) Company to Obtain Approvals from Other Utilities

The Company will be solely responsible for locating, or causing to be located, all existing utilities or utility mains, pipes, valves and related facilities in, on or adjacent to the Work site. The Company will notify all other utility operators and ensure utilities and utility mains, pipes, valves and related facilities are staked prior to commencement of construction. Unless the Municipality has staked the location for the utility property, staking will not be deemed to be a representation or warranty by the Municipality the utility or utility property are located as staked. The Municipality will not be responsible for any damage caused by the Company to any utility or any third party as a result of the Company's Work, unless the Municipality has improperly staked the utility property. Approval must be obtained by the Company from the owner of any third party utility prior to relocation of any facility owned by such third party utility.

e) Revised Plans and Specifications

Following completion of the Major Work, the Company will provide the Municipality with the revised Plans and Specifications, updated after construction, in Electronic Format, where available and upon request, the Company will provide the Municipality with a hard copy of the materials within three (3) months of the request. The Company will provide the Municipality with copies of any other revised Plans and Specifications as reasonably requested by the Municipality. For the purposes of this paragraph and

paragraph 11, the Company may satisfy its obligations to provide revised Plans and Specifications in Electronic Format by:

- i. advising the Municipality the revised Plans and Specifications are posted to a webbased forum that contains such information; and
- ii. allowing the Municipality access to such web-based forum.

f) Approvals

Where any approvals are required to be obtained from either Party under this paragraph, such approvals will not be unreasonably withheld.

The Company will ensure all Work is performed in accordance with the requirements of all applicable legislation, rules and regulations. The Company will immediately notify the Municipality of any lien, claim of lien or other action of which it has or reasonably should have knowledge, and will cause the same to be removed within thirty (30) days (or such additional time as the Municipality may allow in writing), failing which the Municipality may take such action as it reasonably deems necessary to remove the same and the entire cost thereof will be immediately due and payable by the Company to the Municipality.

14) Responsibilities For Cost of Relocations

- a) Upon receipt of one (1) year's notice from the Municipality, the Company will, at its own expense, relocate to Municipal Property such part of the Natural Gas Distribution System that is located on Municipal Property as may be reasonably required by the Municipality due to planned municipal construction. In order to encourage the orderly development of Municipal facilities and the Natural Gas Distribution System, the Municipality and the Company agree they will meet regularly to:
 - i. review the long-term facility plans of the Municipality and the Company; and
 - ii. determine the time requirements and costs for final design specifications for each relocation. Providing the Municipality is not the developer requesting the relocation for commercial or residential resale to third parties, the Company will bear the expenses of the required relocation.
- b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company will not be required to move any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System after receipt of notice from the Municipality in accordance with this paragraph where:
 - i. the Company has illustrated to the satisfaction of the Municipality, acting reasonably, an appropriate Alternative Course of Action is available;
 - ii. the Municipality has provided the Company with its written approval of the

Alternative Course of Action (which approval may not be unreasonably withheld by the Municipality); and

- iii. the Company has provided its written undertaking to carry out the Alternative Course of Action promptly and within a sufficiently short period of time so as to ensure the Municipality will be left with sufficient time to complete the said planned municipal construction within the Intended Time Frame (taking into account any delays which the Municipality may encounter as a result of the Company utilizing the Alternative Course of Action).
- c) For the purposes of this paragraph 14, the term "Alternative Course of Action" will mean any course of action that will enable the Municipality to complete the said Municipal construction and will result in a net cost savings to the Company (taking into account all additional costs incurred by the Company in carrying out the Alternative Course of Action and any additional costs which the Municipality may incur and which the Company will be required to pay in accordance with this paragraph 14 and "Intended Time Frame" will mean the period of time within which the Municipality would have reasonably been able to complete the said Municipal construction if the Company would have relocated the Natural Gas Distribution System in accordance with this paragraph 14.

If the Municipality agrees to permit the Company to utilize an Alternative Course of Action, the Company will pay any and all costs incurred in carrying out the Alternative Course of Action and will pay on demand to the Municipality (on a full indemnity basis) any and all costs incurred by the Municipality:

- i. in conducting a review of the Alternative Course of Action to determine whether the Alternative Course of Action is acceptable to the Municipality;
- ii. in modifying any plans the Municipality may have prepared in respect of the said municipal construction ("Modified Plans") or in preparing or developing plans and procedures ("Work Around Procedures") to work around the Natural Gas Distribution System or any improvement, thing, or component utilized by the Company in effecting the Alternative Course of Action; and
- iii. in the course of conducting the said planned municipal construction where such costs would not have been incurred by the Municipality if the Company had relocated the Natural Gas Distribution System in accordance with this paragraph 14 (including any reasonable additional cost the Municipality may incur in completing the said municipal construction in accordance with the Modified Plans or in effecting any Work Around Procedures).
- d) The following example illustrates the intended application of the foregoing provisions:

Where:

- i. The Municipality requires the Company to move a Natural Gas line so the Municipality can replace its own sewer lines. The cost of moving the Natural Gas line is \$10,000. The cost of carrying out the replacement of the sewer line after moving the Natural Gas line is \$40,000;
- ii. The Company proposes to simply brace the Natural Gas line (at a cost of \$2,000) and the Municipality, acting reasonably, approves of this as an Alternative Course of Action;
- iii. As a result of having to prepare Modified Plans and to prepare and implement Work Around Procedures to work around the braces, the actual cost incurred by the Municipality in replacing the sewer line is \$45,000 (being a net increase in cost of \$5,000); the Company is required to pay the \$2,000 cost of the bracing together and the additional cost of \$5,000 incurred by the Municipality (resulting in a net savings of \$3,000 to the Company).

In cases of emergency, the Company will take all measures that are commercially reasonable and necessary to ensure public safety with respect to relocating any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System that may be required in the circumstances.

If the Company fails to complete the relocation of the Natural Gas Distribution System or fails to repair or do anything else required by the Company pursuant to this subparagraph without valid justification and in a timely and expeditious manner to the satisfaction of the Municipality's representative, acting reasonably, the Municipality may, but is not obligated to, complete such relocation or repair and the Company will pay the reasonable costs of such relocation or repair forthwith to the Municipality. If the Municipality chooses to complete such relocation or repair the Municipality will ensure such work is completed using the Company's design specifications and standards, as provided by the Company, including the use of good and safe operating practices.

The Municipality is not responsible, either directly or indirectly, for any damage to the equipment which forms part of the Natural Gas Distribution System which may occur during its installation, maintenance or removal by the Company, nor is the Municipality liable to the Company for any losses, claims, charges, damages and expenses whatsoever suffered by the Company including claims for loss of revenue or loss of profits, on account of the actions of the Municipality, its agents or employees, working in, under, over, along, upon and across its highways and rights-of- ways or other Municipal Property other than direct loss or damage to the Company caused by the negligence or willful misconduct of the Municipality, its agents or employees.

In the event the relocation or any part thereof requires the approval of a third party, the Municipality will use reasonable efforts to assist the Company in any negotiation with such third party to obtain the necessary approval(s).

In the event the relocation results from the demand or order of an authority having jurisdiction, other than the Municipality, the Municipality will not be responsible for any

of the costs of such relocation.

15) Natural Gas Distribution System Expansion

Subject to the Terms and Conditions, and at no cost to the Municipality unless otherwise provided for under the Terms and Conditions, the Company will, on a timely basis, use its best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to meet the Natural Gas Distribution System expansion requests of the Municipality or a Consumer and provide the requisite facilities for connections for new Consumers to the Natural Gas Distribution System.

16) Increase in Municipal Boundaries

Where the Municipality increases its geographical area, through annexation or amalgamation, as understood under the MGA, by the greater of 640 acres and twenty five (25%) percent of the current area or more, the Municipality will have the option to:

- a) terminate this Agreement provided the Municipality gives notice in writing to the Company of its intention to do so; or
- b) add the increased area to the Municipal Service Area already served by the Company so that the rights and obligations contained in this Agreement will apply in respect of the Municipal Service Area, including the increased area.

For all other increases to the Municipal Service Area through annexation or amalgamation as understood under the MGA, the rights and obligations contained in this Agreement will apply in respect of the whole Municipal Service Area, including the increased area.

17) Joint Use of Municipal Rights-of-Way

a) Municipal Use

The Municipality will upon written notice to the Company have, for any reasonable municipal purpose, the right to make use of any municipal rights-of-way granted to the Company by the Municipality, provided such use complies with good and safe operating practices, as determined by the Company acting reasonably, applicable legislation, and does not unreasonably interfere with the Company's use thereof, at no charge to the Municipality. The Municipality is responsible for its own costs and any necessary and reasonable costs incurred by the Company including the costs of any alterations that may be required in using municipal rights-of-way.

b) Third Party Use and Notice

If any third party, including other utilities, desire to jointly use the municipal rights-

of-way, the Company agrees it will not grant the third party joint use except in accordance with this paragraph, or unless otherwise directed by any governmental authority or court of law having jurisdiction.

The Company agrees the following procedure will be used in granting permission to third parties desiring joint use of the municipal rights-of-way:

- i. first, the third party will be directed to approach the Company to initially request conditional approval from the Company to use that part of the municipal rights-of-way it seeks to use;
- ii. second, upon receiving written conditional approval from the Company, the third party will be directed to approach the Municipality to obtain its written approval to jointly use that part of the municipal rights-of-way. As a condition of granting its consent, the Municipality may require such third party enter into an agreement with the Municipality, and such agreement may require such third party pay compensation to the Municipality; and
- third, upon receiving written conditional approval from the Municipality, the third party will be directed to obtain final written approval from the Company to jointly use that part of the municipal rights-of-way. Once a joint use agreement has been entered into between the Company and the third party, it will not be subsequently amended without the written consent of the Municipality (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld).

c) Cooperation

The Company and the Municipality agree they will use reasonable efforts to cooperate with each other in encouraging the use of joint trenching and in any negotiations with third parties desiring joint use of any part of the municipal rights-of-way located on Municipal Property.

d) Payment

The compensation paid or to be paid by such third party to the Municipality for the use of the Municipal Property including its rights-of-way, will be determined between the Municipality and the third party.

The compensation paid or to be paid by such third party to the Company for the joint use of any portion of the municipal rights-of-way will be determined between the Company and the third party, subject to the jurisdiction of any governmental authority over the matter and the Municipality's right to intervene in any related regulatory proceeding.

e) Provision of Agreements

Upon reasonable request by the Municipality, copies of these agreements will be updated by the Company and provided to the Municipality at no cost to the Municipality.

18) Municipality as a Retailer

The provisions of this Agreement will not in any way restrict the right of the Municipality to become a retailer within the meaning of the GUA.

19) Reciprocal Indemnification and Liability

- a) The Company will indemnify and save the Municipality, its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors and invitees, harmless from and against any and all liability, actions, demands, claims, damages, losses and expenses (including all legal costs and disbursements), including indemnity from and against any claim, loss, cost, demand and legal or other expense, whether in respect of any lien, encumbrance or otherwise, arising out of any Work performed by or for the Company, which may be brought against or suffered, sustained, paid or incurred by the Municipality, its servants, agents, employees, contractors, licensees and invitees, arising from, or otherwise caused by:
 - i. any breach by the Company of any of the provisions of this Agreement; or
 - ii. the negligence or willful misconduct of the Company, or any of its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors or invitees in carrying on its business within the Municipal Service Area.
- b) The Municipality will indemnify and save the Company, its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors and invitees, harmless from and against any and all liability, actions, demands, claims, damages, losses and expenses (including all legal costs and disbursements) which may be brought against or suffered, sustained, paid or incurred by the Company, its servants, agents, employees, licenses, contractors and invitees, arising from, or otherwise caused by:
 - i. any breach by the Municipality of any of the provisions of this Agreement; or
 - ii. the negligence or willful misconduct of the Municipality, or any of its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors or invitees, in carrying on the business of the Municipality.
- c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, in no event will the Municipality or the Company be liable under this Agreement, in any way, for any reason, for any indirect, special or consequential damages (including damages for pure economic loss, loss of profits, loss of earnings or loss of contract), howsoever caused or contributed to.

20) Assignment

In the event the Company agrees to sell the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party purchaser, the Company will comply with paragraph 10 above. In addition, the Company will request the third party purchaser confirm in writing it will agree to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement between the Company and the Municipality. The Company agrees it will provide to the Municipality a copy of the third party purchaser's confirmation letter.

The Company agrees to provide the Municipality with reasonable prior written notice of a sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party purchaser. The Parties will thereafter meet to discuss the technical and financial capabilities of the third party purchaser to perform and satisfy all terms and conditions of the Agreement, and the compensation payable to the Municipality for all costs including administrative and legal costs relating to providing its written consent to the Assignment ("Municipal Compensation").

The Municipality has thirty (30) days from the meeting date with the Company to provide written notice to the Company of its intention to consent or withhold its consent to the assignment of the Agreement to the third party purchaser. The Company agrees the Municipality may provide notice of its intention to withhold its consent to the assignment of this Agreement to the third party purchaser if the Municipal Compensation is inadequate or if the third party purchaser fails to covenant, in favour of the Municipality, to perform and observe all of the covenants and obligations of the Company to be performed and observed under this Agreement and otherwise solely on the basis of reasonable and material concerns regarding the technical capability or financial wherewithal of the third party purchaser to perform and satisfy all terms and conditions of the Agreement. In this case, such notice to the Company must specify in detail the Municipality's concern.

Should the Municipality not reply within the thirty (30) day period, it is agreed the Municipality will be deemed to have consented to the assignment. The Company further agrees when it applies to the Commission for approval of the sale, it will include in the application any notice received from the Municipality, including the reasons given by the Municipality for withholding its consent. The Municipality will have the right to make its own submissions to the Commission.

Subject to the Company having fulfilled the obligations outlined in the preceding three paragraphs, the Company will be entitled to assign this Agreement to an arm's length third party purchaser of the Natural Gas Distribution System without the consent of the Municipality, subject to paying the Municipal Compensation for the assignment, and having obtained the Commission's approval for the sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System and, the third party purchaser's confirmation in writing that it agrees to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

Where the Commission approves such sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System to a

third party and the third party provides written confirmation to assume all liabilities and obligations of the Company under this Agreement, then upon the assignment of this Agreement and the payment of the Municipal Compensation for its consent to the Assignment subject to Commission approval, the Company will be released from all its liabilities and obligations thereunder.

The Company will be entitled to assign this Agreement to a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company without the Municipality's written consent. Where the Company assigns this Agreement to a subsidiary or affiliate, the Company will remain jointly and severally liable.

Further, it is a condition of any assignment that the subsidiary, affiliate or third party purchaser, as the case may be, will provide written notice to the Municipality indicating it will assume all liabilities and obligations of the Company under this Agreement.

Any disputes arising under the operation of this paragraph will be submitted to the Commission for determination.

21) Notices

a) All notices, demands, requests, consents, or approvals required or permitted to be given pursuant to the terms of this Agreement will be in writing and will be deemed to have been properly given if personally served, sent by registered mail or sent in Electronic Format to the Municipality or to the Company as the case may be, at the addresses set forth below:

To the Company:

ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD.

Attention: Director, Edmonton Region Operations 240 Portage Close

Sherwood Park, Alberta T8H-2R6

Phone (780) 420-7500 Fax (780) 420-5565

To the Municipality:

TOWN OF LAMONT

Attention: Chief Administrative Officer

PO Box 330

Lamont, Alberta T0B-2R0

Phone (780) 895-2010 Fax (780) 895-2595

b) The date of receipt of any such notice as given above, will be deemed to be as follows:

- i. In the case of personal service, the date of service;
- ii. In the case of registered mail, the seventh (7th) business day following the date of delivery to the Post Office, provided, however, in the event of an interruption of normal mail service, receipt will be deemed to be the seventh (7th) day following the date on which normal service is restored; or
- iii. In the case of delivery in Electronic Format, the date the notice was actually received by the recipient or, if not a business day, then the next business day.

22) Interruptions or Discontinuance of Delivery Service

Subject to its Delivery Tariff, the Company will use its best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to avoid and minimize any interruption, reduction or discontinuance of Natural Gas Distribution Service to any Consumer. However, the Company reserves the right to do so for any one of the following reasons:

- a) Where the Company is required to effect necessary repairs or changes to the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- b) On account of or to prevent fraud or abuse of the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- On account of defective aspects of the Natural Gas Distribution Systems which in the opinion of the Company, acting reasonably, may become dangerous to life or property;
- d) Where required, under the Terms and Conditions, due to a Consumer's non-payment of Natural Gas bills.

To the extent the Company has any planned major interruptions, reductions or discontinuances in Natural Gas Distribution Service, it will notify the Municipality in writing as soon as practicable in the circumstances. For any other major interruption, reductions or discontinuances in Natural Gas Distribution Service, the Company will provide notice (in a format acceptable to the Municipality) as soon as is practicable in the circumstances.

23) Dispute Settlement

a) If any dispute or controversy of any kind or nature arises relating to this Agreement or the Parties' rights or obligations hereunder, the Parties agree such dispute or controversy will be resolved by negotiation, and where such negotiation does not result in the settlement of the matter within thirty (30) days of notice of such dispute being provided by one Party to the other Party, and to the extent permitted by law, the Company and Municipality agree that unresolved disputes pertaining to this Agreement, other than those contemplated in paragraphs 3 and

20 and Section 3 of Schedule "A", or those related to the sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System as contemplated in paragraphs 10 and 12 hereof, or any other matter within the exclusive jurisdiction of a governmental authority having jurisdiction, will be submitted to arbitration for determination and may be commenced by either Party providing written notice to the other Party stating the dispute to be submitted to arbitration.

The Parties will attempt to appoint a mutually satisfactory arbitrator within ten (10) business days of the said notice. In the event the Parties cannot agree on a single arbitrator within the ten (10) business days, the dispute will be forwarded to the Commission for resolution or determination.

In the event the Commission declines to assist in resolving the dispute or declines to exercise or claim jurisdiction respecting the dispute, both Parties agree to have the dispute resolved by an arbitration panel in accordance with the following procedure.

Each Party will appoint an arbitrator within the ten (10) business days thereafter by written notice, and the two arbitrators will, together, appoint a third arbitrator within twenty-five (25) business days of written notice for arbitration. The dispute will be heard by the arbitration panel within forty-five (45) business days of the written notice for arbitration unless extended by mutual agreement between the Parties. The arbitration panel will render a decision within twenty (20) business days of the last day of the hearing.

Except, as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the provisions of the Arbitration Act (Alberta) (as amended from time to time) will apply to any arbitration undertaken under this Agreement subject always to the Commission's jurisdiction over any matter submitted to arbitration. Pending resolution of any dispute, the Municipality and the Company will continue to perform their respective obligations hereunder.

b) The Company will advise the Commission of any dispute submitted to arbitration within ten (10) business days of it being submitted and will advise the Commission of the results of arbitration within ten (10) business days following receipt of the decision of the arbitrator(s).

24) Application of Water, Gas and Electric Companies Act

This Agreement will be deemed to operate as consent by the Municipality to the exercise by the Company of those powers which may be exercised by the Company with the consent of the Municipality under and pursuant to the provisions of the Water, Gas and Electric Companies Act (Alberta), as amended.

25) Force Majeure

If either Party fails to meet its obligations hereunder within the time prescribed, and such failure is caused or materially contributed by an event of "force majeure", such failure will be deemed not to be a breach of the obligations of such Party hereunder, but such Party will use its best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to put itself in a position to carry out its obligations hereunder. The term "force majeure" will mean any acts of God, strikes, lock-outs, or other industrial disturbances, acts of the Queen's enemies, acts of terrorism (either foreign or domestic), sabotage, war, blockades, insurrections, riots, epidemics, lightening, earthquakes, storms, fires, wash-outs, nuclear and radiation activity or fall-out, restraints of rulers and people, orders of governmental authorities or courts of law having jurisdiction, the inability to obtain any necessary approval from a governmental authority (excluding the Municipality) having jurisdiction, civil disturbances, explosions, mechanical failure, and any other causes similar in nature not specifically enumerated or otherwise specified herein that are not within the control of such Party, and all of which by the exercise of due diligence of such Party could not have been prevented. Lack of finances will be deemed not to be an event of "force majeure".

26) Terms and Conditions

The Terms and Conditions applicable to the Company and approved by the Commission, as revised or amended from time to time by the Commission, will apply to the Municipality. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to supersede the Terms and Conditions.

27) Not Exclusive Against Her Majesty

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, it is mutually understood and agreed the rights, powers and privileges conferred and granted by this Agreement will not be deemed to be exclusive against Her Majesty in right of the Province of Alberta.

28) Severability

If for any reason any covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement, or the application thereof to any Party, is to any extent held or rendered invalid, unenforceable or illegal, then such covenant or agreement will be deemed to be independent of the remainder of this Agreement and to be severable and divisible from this Agreement. The invalidity, unenforceability or illegality will not affect, impair or invalidate the remainder of this Agreement or any part thereof. The intention of the Municipality and the Company is that this Agreement would have been executed without reference to any portion which may, for any reason or to any extent, be declared or held invalid, unenforceable or illegal.

29) Amendments

This Agreement may only be amended by written agreement of the Parties, such amendments to be subject to any regulatory approvals required by law.

30) Waiver

A waiver of any default, breach or non-compliance under this Agreement is not effective unless in writing and signed by the Party to be bound by the waiver. No waiver will be inferred from or implied by any failure to act or delay in acting by a Party in respect of any default, breach or non- observance or by anything done or omitted to be done by the other Party.

The waiver by a Party of any default, breach or non-compliance under this Agreement will not operate as a waiver of that Party's rights under this Agreement in respect of any continuing or subsequent default, breach or non-compliance under this Agreement (whether of the same nature or any other nature).

31) Confidentiality

The Company acknowledges the Municipality is governed by the provisions of the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act (Alberta).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties hereto have executed these presents as of the day and year first above written.

PER: (Company) PER: President, ATCOG as PER: Director, Edmonton Region persions

SCHEDULE "A" Core Services

The Company will provide to the Municipality the following basic services as Core Services:

- 1) The Company will deliver Natural Gas to the Consumers in accordance with the Company's Terms and Conditions, the Company's Distribution Tariff, the GUA, any regulations thereto, and any Commission orders and decisions.
- 2) The Company will install all Natural Gas facilities required to provide service to the Consumers in accordance with all applicable regulations, codes, applicable standards and common industry practices.
- 3) As required by legislation, the Company will provide and install all necessary regulators and meters necessary for measuring the Natural Gas supplied to each Consumer.
- 4) The Company agrees to collaborate with the Municipality's emergency response services in an effort to mutually develop emergency response procedures relating to Natural Gas emergencies.
- 5) The Company will provide personnel twenty-four (24) hours a day to investigate and make safe any suspected gas leak inside or outside the Consumer's premises.
- 6) The Company will utilize the services of qualified personnel for designing all Natural Gas facilities to satisfy all applicable regulatory codes and standards, preparing necessary work order plans and monitoring the distribution network pressures to ensure the Company's facilities will satisfy the Consumer's current and future Natural Gas delivery requirements.
- 7) The Company will provide to the Municipality, on request, copies of any and all Natural Gas Distribution Service related written or electronic, where available information or reports required to be filed with the Commission by the Company.
- 8) The Company will provide to the Municipality, upon request and to the extent the information is available, an annual report on the following standards:
 - a) System Reliability will be measured by:
 - i. The number of major outages resulting in a loss of service to Consumers;
 - ii. The number of Consumers affected by each major outage; and
 - iii. The duration of each major outage.
 - b) Consumer Satisfaction will be measured by:

- i. Company-wide call centre targets and statistics (wait times, abandoned calls, call volumes, etc.); and
- ii. any Consumer complaints received by the Commission.
- c) **Public Safety -** will be measured by:
 - i. the number of customer injuries and/or damages due to Natural Gas Distribution System failure;
 - ii. the number of line hits per total locates completed;
 - iii. the number of line hits as a result of inaccurate locates;
 - iv. the percentage of the area of the Municipality surveyed for leaks and yearly cathodic protection measures;
 - v. the number and nature of calls received from the Municipality and any of its Municipal agencies (including fire department, police department etc.) regarding the Natural Gas Distribution System.
- 9) Once per year, upon request and subject to any applicable privacy legislation, the GUA Code of Conduct Regulation or other rules prohibiting or restricting such disclosure, the Company will provide to the Municipality:
 - a) The total number of sites billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - b) The total gigajoules (GJ) of Natural Gas consumed by Consumers billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - c) The franchise fee revenue billed to Consumers within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - d) Where the Municipality is the customer of record and the Municipality provides a list of those sites to the Company on the form provided by the Company:
 - i. The total number of those sites billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - ii. The total gigajoules (GJ) of Natural Gas at those sites billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - iii. The franchise fee revenue billed to those sites within the Municipal Service Area,

by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years; and

e) Such other information as may be agreed upon by the Parties from time to time.

Where privacy legislation, the GUA Code of Conduct Regulation or other rules prohibiting such disclosure prevent the Company from providing the information above, the Company will make reasonable attempts to aggregate the information so as to comply with the applicable rules. The Company will not be obligated to provide such aggregated information if it believes such aggregation will not allow the Company to comply with the applicable rules.

10) Upon request by either Party, the Company will meet with the Municipality. Through a mutual exchange of information the Company will keep the Municipality apprised of the Company's construction and upgrading programs planned for the Municipal Service Area and the Municipality will advise the Company of any issues or plans relating to, or potentially impacting, the Natural Gas Distribution System.

SCHEDULE "B" Extra Services

Nothing in this Agreement precludes the Parties from contracting for Extra Services outside the provisions of this Agreement. In the event the Parties do elect to contract for the provision of Extra Services within the provisions of this Agreement and unless otherwise agreed upon by the Parties, nothing in this Agreement will preclude the Company from subcontracting with third parties for the provision of Extra Services.

Subject to Commission approval, as may be required, any payments from the Municipality to the Company for Extra Services, if agreed to by the Municipality, may be deducted from the Franchise Fee collected from Consumers and otherwise remitted to the Municipality pursuant to paragraph 5 of this Agreement. The timing and quantum of such payments will be as agreed upon by the Parties and set forth as an amendment to this Schedule.



A BY-LAW OF THE TOWN OF LAMONT IN THE PROVINCE OF ALBERTA

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT BYLAW – ATCO GAS

A Bylaw of the Town of Lamont in the Province of Alberta to authorize the Council and Administrators to renew an agreement with ATCO Gas and to confer a franchise on the company to deliver natural gas to customers within the municipality.

WHEREAS, the Company has requested a franchise be granted to provide natural gas services to customers within the Municipality;

AND WHEREAS, it is deemed that such an agreement would be of benefit to customers within the Municipality.

THEREFORE, under the authority of the Municipal Government Act, S.A. 1994, Chapter M-26.1, Part 3, Division 3, Sections 45-47; be it enacted that the Mayor and Administrator be authorized to sign the agreement which is attached to and forming part of this Bylaw and marked as Schedule "A" between the Municipality and the Company to renew an agreement with and to confer a franchise on the Company to deliver natural gas services within the Municipality.

This Bylaw repeals Bylaw 03/04.

This Bylaw shall come into effect upon the agreement being approved by the Alberta Utilities Commission for the Province of Alberta; and upon being given Third and Final reading by the Council for the Town of Lamont.

READ a first time on this 25 day of August, 2015 Mayor	Chief Administrative Officer
READ a second time on this day of	Chief Administrative Officer
READ a third and final time on this day of	20/15 Chief Administrative Officer



Fifth Avenue Place, Fourth Floor, 425 First Street S.W. Calgary, Alberta, Ganada T2P 3L8 Phone 403-592-8845 Fax 403-592-4406 www.auc.ab.ca

on erving Canadas Wellan

Notice of application for approval to renew the natural gas franchise agreement between the Town of Lamont and ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.

Application summary:

The Alberta Utilities Commission expects to receive an application from ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. to renew its franchise agreement with the Town of Lamont, following the submission deadline indicated below.

The franchise agreement will continue to allow ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. the exclusive right to deliver natural gas to the residents of the Town of Lamont for 10 years effective January 1, 2016

The monthly franchise fee percentage will remain the same at 35.00 per cent effective January 1, 2016. Including linear property taxes, the franchise fee for an average residential customer is forecast to remain at \$12.87 per month. An average residential customer uses about 120 gigajoules per year.

You may send your objections, concerns about, or support for the application in writing to the Town of Lamont or ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. on or before change Certainal eleging October 20, 2015 at:

Town of Lamont: Sandi Maschmeyer 5307 50 Avenue Phone: (780) 895-2010 e-mail: sandi.m@lamont.ca

ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd., Greg Caldwell, Manager Regulatory, 8th Floor 10035 - 105 Street NW Edmonton, Alberta, phone: 780-420-7335; email: Greg.Caldwell@atcogas.com

Any submissions received, unless you request otherwise, will be part of the application submitted and will become part of the public record.

For more information on franchises or to receive a copy of the franchise agreement please contact either the Town of Lamont or ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. at the addresses listed above.

For more information:

For more information about the AUC or its approval process associated with franchise applications, please contact the AUC directly at 780 427 4903 or at consumer-relations@auc.ab.ca.

The Alberta Utilities Commission is an independent, quasi-judicial regulatory body responsible for making decisions about utility-related applications.

Issued on October 6, 2015.

Alberta Utilities Commission Douglas A. Larder, QC, General Counsel

FORM OF APPLICATION

Alberta Utilities Commission 10 Fl, 10055-106 Street Edmonton, Alberta, T5J 2Y2

RE: RENEWAL OF A NATURAL GAS FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

The Council of the Town of Lamont (the Municipality) hereby applies to the Alberta Utilities Commission for approval to renew a natural gas franchise agreement between the Municipality and ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.

Enclosed herewith is a copy of bylaw No. 07/25 read the first time on the 13th day of May, 2025.

The Council hereby declares:

- a) That the privilege or franchise granted under the natural gas franchise renewal agreement is necessary and proper for the public convenience and properly conserves the public interests.
- b) That the scheme of ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd. for the delivery of natural gas under the provisions of the natural gas franchise renewal agreement is reasonable and sufficient having regard to the general circumstances.
- c) That with respect to the delivery of natural gas to the Municipality the natural gas utility has provided the construction, equipment, maintenance, service or operation as the public convenience and interests reasonably require.
- d) That having regard to the deliverability of natural gas in the area in which the Municipality is situated and to any other circumstances, the granting of the franchise or privilege in the natural gas franchise renewal agreement is to the general benefit of the area directly or indirectly affected thereby.
- e) That the natural gas supplier has fully discussed all proposed changes to the natural gas franchise agreement with the Council and the Council understands the reasons for this renewal and is in agreement with them.
- f) That the rights conferred by the Municipality in the Agreement are not exclusive as against His Majesty the King in the Right of the Province of Alberta.

Additionally, the Municipality hereby consents to the matter being determined without a hearing if no objections are filed with the Albert Utilities Commission following published notice of the pending renewal agreement.

For the purposes of advertising notice, The Lamont Leader is the newspaper with the largest circulation within the Municipality.

DATED THIS DAY OF	, 2025
SIGNED:	
MAYOR Jody Foulds	ADMINISTRATOR CAO Tyler Edworthy

TOWN OF LAMONT BYLAW 07/25



BEING A BYLAW OF THE TOWN OF LAMONT IN THE PROVINCE OF ALBERTA, TO AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR AND ADMINISTRATOR TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT WITH ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD. (THE COMPANY) TO RENEW AN AGREEMENT WITH AND TO CONFER A FRANCHISE ON THE COMPANY TO DELIVER NATURAL GAS TO CUSTOMERS WITHIN THE MUNICIPALITY.

WHEREAS the Company has requested a franchise be granted to provide natural gas services to customers within the Municipality;

AND WHEREAS it is deemed that such an agreement would be of benefit to customers within the Municipality;

NOW THEREFORE under the authority of the Municipal Government Act, R.S.A. 2000, Chapter M-26, Part 3, Division 3, Section 45 – 47 be it enacted that the Mayor and Administrator be authorized to sign the agreement which is attached to and forming part of this bylaw and marked as Schedule "A" between the Municipality and the Company to renew an agreement with and to confer a franchise on the Company to deliver natural gas services within the Municipality;

1. BYLAW TITLE

1.1 This Bylaw is known as "ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD. Renewal Agreement Bylaw".

2. SEVERABILITY

2.1 If any portion of this Bylaw is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the invalid portion shall be severed, and the remainder of the Bylaw is deemed valid.

3. TRANSITIONAL

3.1 That Bylaw 08/15 is hereby repealed.

TOWN OF LAMONT BYLAW 07/25



4. EFFECTIVE DATE

4.1	That this Bylaw shall come into force upon the agreement being approved
	by the Alberta Utilities Commission for the Province of Alberta, and upon
	being given third reading and finally passed.

READ A FIRST TIME THIS _	DAY OF	, 20	·
READ A SECOND TIME THIS	S DAY OF _	, 20	<u> </u>
READ A THIRD TIME AND P	PASSED THIS	DAY OF	, 20
Mayor		Chief Adn	ninistrative Officer
Date signed			

Bylaw 07/25 Page **2** of **2**

Initials_____

NATURAL GAS DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

2026

BETWEEN:

TOWN OF LAMONT

- AND -

ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD.

Table of Contents

1)	Definitions and Interpretation	4
<mark>2)</mark>	Term	6
3)	Expiry of Term of Agreement	7
4)	Grant of Franchise	7
<mark>5)</mark>	Franchise Fee	8
6)	Core Services	10
7)	Provision of Extra Services	10
8)	Municipal Taxes	11
9)	Right to Terminate on Default	11
10)	Sale of Natural Gas Distribution System	11
11)	Provision of Detailed Plans and Equipment	11
12)	Right of First Refusal to Purchase	12
13)	Construction and/or Maintenance of Natural Gas Distribution System	14
14)	Responsibilities for Cost of Relocations	16
15)	Natural Gas Distribution System Expansion	19
16)	Increase in Municipal Boundaries	19
17)	Joint Use of Municipal Rights-of-Way	19
18)	Municipality as a Retailer	21
19)	Reciprocal Indemnification and Liability	21
20)	Assignment	22
<mark>21)</mark>	Notices	23
22)	Interruptions or Discontinuance of Delivery Service	24
23)	Dispute Settlement	24
24)	Application of Water, Gas and Electric Companies Act	25
25)	Force Majeure	26
26)	Terms and Conditions	26
27)	Not Exclusive Against His Majesty	26
28)	Severability	26
29)	Amendments	27
30)	Waiver	27
31)	Confidentiality	27
SCHE	EDULE "A" Core Services	29
SCHE	EDULE "B" Extra Services	32

NATURAL GAS DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

TOWN OF LAMONT, a municipality located in the Province of Alberta (the "Municipality")

OF THE FIRST PART

- and -

ATCO GAS AND PIPELINES LTD., a corporation having its head office at the City of Edmonton, in the Province of Alberta (the "Company")

OF THE SECOND PART

WHEREAS by Agreement dated May 8, 1956, made between the Company and the Municipality a franchise was granted to the Company to supply natural gas to the Municipality and its inhabitants, for a period of twenty (20) years;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated May 10, 1978, the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years from March 1, 1977;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated September 2, 1987, the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of five (5) years;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated March 17, 1993, the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years;

WHEREAS by Agreement dated December 15, 1999, the Municipality consented to the assignment of the Franchise Agreement by Northwestern Utilities Limited to ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated April 27, 2004, the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years;

WHEREAS by Renewal Agreement dated January 1, 2016, the Agreement was renewed and extended for a period of ten (10) years;

WHEREAS the Municipality desires to grant and the Company, collectively the "Parties", desires to obtain an exclusive franchise to provide Natural Gas Distribution Service within the Municipal Service Area on the terms and conditions herein contained;

NOW THEREFORE in consideration of the mutual covenants and promises herein contained, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

1) Definitions and Interpretation

Unless otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the words, phrases and expressions in this Agreement will have the meanings attributed to them as follows:

- a) "Agreement" means this Natural Gas Distribution System Franchise Agreement;
- b) "Alternative Course of Action" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c);
- c) "Commission" means the Alberta Utilities Commission (AUC) as established under the *Alberta Utilities Commission Act* (Alberta);
- d) "Company" means the Party of the second part to this Agreement and includes its successors and permitted assigns;
- e) "Construct" means constructing, reconstructing, upgrading, extending, relocating, or removing any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- f) "Consumer" or "Consumers" as the text may require, means any individual, group of individuals, firm or body corporate, including the Municipality, with premises or facilities located within the Municipal Service Area from time to time that are provided with Natural Gas Distribution Service by the Company pursuant to the Company's Delivery Tariff;
- g) "Core Services" means all those services set forth in Schedule "A" of this Agreement;
- h) "Delivery Tariff" means the rates and Terms and Conditions of service approved by the Commission from time to time on an interim or final basis, as the case may be, for the Company to deliver Natural Gas to the Consumer;
- i) "Electronic Format" means any document or other means of communication that is created, recorded, transmitted or stored in digital form or in any other intangible form by electronic, magnetic or optical means or by any other computer-related means that have similar capabilities for creation, recording, transmission or storage;
- j) "Extra Services" means those services set forth in Schedule "B" that are requested by the Municipality for itself or on behalf of its citizens and provided by the Company in accordance with paragraph 7 of this Agreement;
- k) "GUA" means the Gas Utilities Act (Alberta);
- 1) "Intended Time Frame" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c);
- m) "Maintain" means to maintain and keep in good repair any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System;

- n) "Major Work" means any Work to Construct or Maintain the Distribution System that costs more than one-hundred thousand (\$100,000.00) dollars;
- o) "MGA" means the Municipal Government Act (Alberta);
- p) "Modified Plans" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c)(ii);
- q) "Municipality" means the Party of the first part to this Agreement;
- r) "Municipal Compensation" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 20;
- s) "Municipal Service Area" means the geographical area within the legal boundaries of the Municipality where the Company has been granted rights hereunder in connection with, among other matters, Natural Gas Distribution Service, as altered from time to time;
- t) "Municipal Property" means all property, including lands and buildings, owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality within the Municipal Service Area;
- u) "Natural Gas" means a combustible mixture of hydrocarbon gases;
- v) "Natural Gas Distribution Service" means the delivery of Natural Gas in accordance with the Company's Delivery Tariff;
- w) "Natural Gas Distribution System" means any facilities owned by the Company which are used to provide Natural Gas Distribution Service within the Municipal Service Area, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, will include all mains, pipes, conduits, valves and all other installations used and required for the purpose of delivering Natural Gas to the Consumer within the Municipal Service Area and includes any Natural Gas transmission lines owned by the Company within the Municipal Service Area;
- x) "NOVA Gas Transmission Ltd. (NGTL)" means NGTL and its successors, as applicable, for purposes of paragraph 5 g) of this Agreement. For greater certainty, the provisions of paragraph 5 g) may only apply in relation to franchises held by ATCO;
- y) "Operate" means to operate the Natural Gas Distribution System, or to interrupt or restore service in any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System, in a safe and reliable manner;
- z) "Party" means any party to this Agreement and "Parties" means all of the parties to this Agreement;
- aa) "Plans and Specifications" means the plans, drawings and specifications reasonably

necessary to properly assess and review proposed Work prior to issuance of any approval that may be required under this Agreement;

- bb) "Term" means the term of this Agreement set out in paragraph 2;
- cc) "**Terms and Conditions**" means the terms and conditions contained within the Delivery Tariff in effect from time to time for the Company as approved by the Commission;
- dd) "Work" means any work to Construct or Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System; and
- ee) "Work Around Procedures" shall have the meaning set out in paragraph 14 (c)(ii).

The words "hereof", "herein", "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole, including any attachments hereto, as the same may from time to time be amended or supplemented and not to any subdivision contained in this Agreement. Unless the context otherwise requires, words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa and words importing gender include all genders. References to provisions of statutes, rules or regulations will be deemed to include references to such provisions as amended, modified or re- enacted from time to time. The word "including" when used herein is not intended to be exclusive and in all cases means "including without limitation". References herein to a section, paragraph, clause, Article or provision will refer to the appropriate section, paragraph, clause, article or provision of this Agreement. The descriptive headings of this Agreement are inserted for convenience of reference only and do not constitute a part of and will not be utilized in interpreting this Agreement.

2) Term

- a) Subject to sub-paragraph 2(b), this Agreement will be for a minimum term of ten years, commencing on the later of:
 - i. First (1st) day of January, 2026; and
 - ii. the first (1st) day of the month immediately following the month that all business day after both of the following have been completed occurred:



- A. the Commission has approved and acknowledged this Agreement; and
- B. Council of the Municipality has passed third reading of the applicable adopting bylaw and provided the Company with written evidence of the same on or before the 20th day of the month, and
- B-C. the Municipality has provided the Company with a fully executed copy of this Agreement on or before the 20th day of the month.
- b) This Agreement will expire on the __31__ day of _December, 2036.

c) It is agreed this Agreement supersedes and replaces any prior Natural Gas franchise agreements between the Municipality and the Company.

3) Expiry of Term of Agreement

- a) Provided the Company gives written notice to the Municipality not less than twelve (12) months prior to the expiration of the Term of its intention to negotiate a new franchise agreement, at any time following the expiration of the Term, and if the Municipality has not provided written notice to the Company to exercise its rights to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, either Party may submit any items in dispute pertaining to a new franchise agreement to binding arbitration by the Commission.
- b) Subject to subparagraph 3c) of this Agreement, upon expiry of the Term, this Agreement will continue in effect pursuant to the provisions of the MGA.
- c) Commencing one (1) year following the expiration of the Term of this Agreement, unless either Party has invoked the right to arbitration referred to in subparagraph 3a), or the Municipality has given written notice to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, this Agreement will be amended to provide the following:
 - i) Fifty percent (50%) of the franchise fee otherwise payable under this Agreement to the Municipality will be held back and deposited in trust in an interest bearing trust account by the Company, for the sole benefit of the Municipality. The trust money along with all accumulated interest will be paid to the Municipality immediately upon execution of another Natural Gas Franchise Agreement with the Company, or if the Municipality purchases the Natural Gas Distribution System, or if the Company transfers or sells the Natural Gas Distribution System, or upon further Order of the Commission.
- d) In the event a franchise agreement template is approved by the Commission during the Term of this Agreement and the provisions are materially different from the provisions of this Agreement, the Parties may, by agreement in writing, amend this Agreement to conform to such franchise agreement template.

4) Grant of Franchise

- a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the Municipality hereby grants to the Company the exclusive right within the Municipal Service Area to:
 - i. provide Natural Gas Distribution Service;
 - ii. Construct, Operate, and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System; and

- iii. use portions of roads, rights-of-way, and other lands owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality which have been designated by the Municipality for such use and which are necessary to provide Natural Gas Distribution Service or to Construct, Operate and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System.
- b) Subject to subparagraph 4c), and to the terms and conditions hereof, the Municipality agrees it will not, during the Term, grant to any other person, firm or corporation, the right to Construct, Operate and Maintain any natural gas distribution system nor the exclusive right to use the portions of the roads, rights-of-way and other lands owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality which have been designated by the Municipality for such use and which are necessary to provide Natural Gas distribution service or to Construct, Operate and Maintain a Natural Gas distribution system, for the purpose of delivering Natural Gas in the Municipal Service Area for Consumers, so long as the Company delivers the Consumers' requirements of Natural Gas.

c) The Company agrees to:

- i. bear the full responsibility of an owner of a Natural Gas distribution system and to ensure all services provided pursuant to this Agreement are provided in accordance with the Delivery Tariff, insofar as applicable;
- ii. Construct, Operate and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- iii. use designated portions of roads, rights-of-way, and other lands including other lands owned, controlled or managed by the Municipality necessary to Construct, Operate and Maintain the Natural Gas Distribution System, including the necessary removal, trimming of trees, shrubs or bushes or any parts thereof; and
- iv. use the Municipality's roads, rights-of-way and other Municipal Property granted hereunder solely for the purpose of providing Natural Gas Distribution Service and any other service contemplated by this Agreement.

5) Franchise Fee

a) Calculation of Franchise Fee

In consideration of the rights granted pursuant to paragraph 4 and the mutual covenants herein and subject to Commission approval the Company agrees to collect from Consumers and pay to the Municipality a franchise fee. The Parties agree s. 360(4) of the MGA, as amended, does not apply to the calculation of the franchise fee in this Agreement. For each calendar year the franchise fee will be

calculated as a percentage of the Company's actual total revenue derived from the Delivery Tariff, including without limitation the fixed charge, base energy charge, demand charge, but excluding the cost of Natural Gas (being the calculated revenues from the Natural Gas cost recovery rate rider or the deemed cost of Natural Gas and Natural Gas supply related riders) in that year for Natural Gas Distribution Service within the Municipal Service Area.

For the first (1st) calendar year or portion thereof of the Term of this Agreement, the franchise fee percentage will be Thirty-Five percent (_35%).

By no later than September 1st of each year, the Company will:

- i. advise the Municipality in writing of the total revenues that were derived from the Delivery Tariff within the Municipal Service Area for the prior calendar year; and
- ii. with the Municipality's assistance, provide in writing an estimate of total revenues to be derived from the Delivery Tariff within the Municipal Service Area for the next calendar year.

b) Adjustment to the Franchise Fee

At the option of the Municipality and subject to Commission approval, the franchise fee percentage may be changed annually by providing written notice to the Company.

If the Municipality wishes to amend the franchise fee percentage, then the Municipality will, no later than November 1st in any year of the Term, advise the Company in writing of the franchise fee percentage to be charged for the following calendar year. Upon receipt of notice, the Company will work with the Municipality to ensure all regulatory requirements are satisfied on a timely basis and agrees to use best efforts to obtain approval from the Commission for implementation of the proposed franchise fee percentage as and from January 1st of the following calendar year.

If the Municipality provides written notice at any other time with respect to a franchise fee change, the Company will implement the new franchise fee percentage as soon as reasonably possible.

c) Notice to Change Franchise Fee

Prior to implementing any change to the franchise fee, the Municipality will notify its intent to change the level of the franchise fee and the resulting effect such change will have on an average residential Consumer's annual Natural Gas bill through publication of a notice once in the newspaper with the widest circulation in the Municipal Service Area at least forty five (45) days prior to implementing the revised franchise fee. A copy of the published notice will be filed with the

Commission.

d) Payment of Franchise Fee

The Company will pay the Municipality the franchise fee amount billed to Consumers on a monthly basis within forty-five (45) days after billing Consumers.

e) Franchise Fee Cap

The franchise fee percentage will not at any time exceed thirty five percent (35%) without prior Commission approval.

f) Reporting Considerations

Upon request, the Company will provide to the Municipality, along with payment of the franchise fee amount information on the total Delivery Tariff billed, the franchise fee percentage applied, and the derived franchise fee amount used by the Company to verify the payment of the franchise fee amount as calculated under this paragraph 5.

g) Franchise Fees Collected from NOVA Gas Transmission Ltd. Customers

In the event certain customers in the Municipal Service Area connected to the Company's Natural Gas Distribution System are customers of the NOVA Gas Transmission Ltd. (NGTL), a franchise fee will be collected from such customers by NGTL in accordance with NGTL's applicable tariff and such franchise fee once remitted to the Company will be aggregated with the franchise fee as calculated in paragraph 5 a) to be dealt with in accordance with paragraph 5 d).

6) Core Services

The Company agrees to provide to the Municipality the Core Services set forth in Schedule "A". The Company and the Municipality may amend Schedule "A" from time to time upon mutual agreement.

7) Provision of Extra Services

Subject to an agreement being reached, the Company agrees to provide to the Municipality the Extra Services, if any, set forth in Schedule "B", as requested by the Municipality from time to time. The Company is entitled to receive from the Municipality a reasonable amount for full compensation for the provision of the Extra Services in accordance with Schedule "B". The Company and the Municipality may amend Schedule "B" from time to time upon mutual agreement.

Any breach by the Company in connection with the provision of any Extra Services

contained in this Agreement will not constitute a breach of a material provision of this Agreement for the purposes of paragraph 9.

8) Municipal Taxes

Amounts payable to the Municipality pursuant to this Agreement will be (without duplication) in addition to the municipal taxes and other levies or charges made by the Municipality against the Company, its land and buildings, linear property, machinery and equipment.

9) Right to Terminate on Default

In the event either Party breaches any material provision of this Agreement, the other Party may, at its option, provide written notice to the Party in breach to remedy such breach. If the said breach is not remedied within two (2) weeks after receipt of the written notice or such further time as may be reasonably required by the Party in breach using best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis, the Party not in breach may give six (6) months notice in writing to the other Party of its intent to terminate this Agreement, and unless such breach is remedied to the satisfaction of the Party not in breach acting reasonably this Agreement will terminate six (6) months from the date such written notice is given, subject to prior Commission approval.

10) Sale of Natural Gas Distribution System

Upon the expiration of the Term of this Agreement or the termination of this Agreement pursuant to the terms and conditions hereof or by operation of law or order of a governmental authority or court of law having jurisdiction the Municipality may, subject to the approval of the Commission under Section 47 of the MGA:

- i. exercise its right to require the Company to sell to it the Natural Gas Distribution System within the Municipal Service Area pursuant to the provisions of the MGA, where applicable; or
- ii. if such right to require the Company to sell the Natural Gas Distribution System is either not applicable or has been repealed, require the Company to sell to it the Natural Gas Distribution System. If, upon the expiration of the Agreement, the parties are unable to agree on the price or on any other terms and conditions of the purchase, the unresolved matters will be referred to the Commission for determination.

11) Provision of Detailed Plans and Equipment

a) Detailed Plans

The Company agrees to provide to the Municipality for the Municipality's purposes only, the most current set of detailed plan sheets including as-built drawings and specifications showing the locations (excluding depth) and alignments of the Natural Gas Distribution System, excepting service lines and installations on private property, according to the plan sheets in hard copy and in Electronic Format, where available, together with as many prints of the overall Natural Gas Distribution System as the Municipality may reasonably require. These plans and plan sheets will be updated by the Company on at least an annual basis.

The Municipality will, upon reasonable request, provide to the Company any subdivision development plans of the Municipality in hard copy and in Electronic Format, where available. The subdivision development plans are provided to the Company for the sole purpose of assisting the Company in delivering Natural Gas to the Consumer.

b) Provision of Equipment

The Company agrees to provide the Municipality's fire department with the equipment necessary for the operation of curb boxes and service valves. In case of fire, the service valves may be turned off by the fire department if they reach a fire before the Company's representative. The Municipality will notify one of the Company's representatives of fires which may affect the Natural Gas Distribution System and/or the operations thereof as quickly as reasonably possible or, in the event they cannot reach a Company representative, the Municipality will advise the Company's standby personnel of such fires. The Company will ensure its representatives reasonably cooperate with the Municipality in preventing, controlling and investigating fires involving or affecting the Natural Gas Distribution System.

12) Right of First Refusal to Purchase

a) If during the Term of this Agreement, the Company receives a bona fide arm's length offer to operate, take control of, or purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System within the Municipal Service Area, which the Company is willing to accept, then the Company will promptly give written notice to the Municipality of the terms and conditions of such offer and the Municipality will during the next one hundred and twenty (120) days, have the right of first refusal to operate, take control of or purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, as the case may be, for the same price and upon the terms and conditions contained in the said offer.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the Municipality fails or refuses to exercise its right of first refusal, the Municipality will retain the right to withhold its consent to an assignment of this Agreement in accordance with paragraph 20 below. For the purposes of this paragraph 12, "operate, take control" will not be construed as including the subcontracting by the Company of only some portions of its operations where the Company continues to be responsible for the performance of this entire Agreement;

- b) If the Municipality does not exercise its right of first refusal and the said bona fide offer the Company is willing to accept does not proceed to closure, the Municipality retains its right of first refusal on any other offer.
- c) This right of first refusal applies where the offer pertains only to the entire Natural Gas Distribution System. The right of first refusal does not apply to offers that include any other distribution systems or distribution facilities of the Company located outside of the Municipal Service Area. If such offer includes other distribution systems of the Company, the aforesaid right of first refusal will be of no force and effect and will not apply.
- d) Where the Municipality exercises its rights to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System from the Company and thereby acquires the Natural Gas Distribution System, the Municipality agrees, should it no longer wish to own the Natural Gas Distribution System within five (5) years after it acquires the said system and the Municipality receives any bona fide offer from an arms-length third party to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System, which it is willing to accept, then it will promptly give written notice to the Company of the terms and conditions of such offer. The Company will during the next one hundred and twenty (120) days have the first right of refusal to purchase the Natural Gas Distribution System for the same price and upon the same terms and conditions as contained in the said offer.
- e) The Municipality's right of first refusal will not apply where the Company has agreed to transfer the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party utility company in exchange for certain other assets provided all of the following conditions are met:
 - i. the third party utility can demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Municipality that it meets the necessary technical and financial requirements to own and operate the Natural Gas Distribution System;
 - ii. the only consideration that will be exchanged between the Company and the third party utility company is the transfer and exchange of assets and monetary consideration limited to a maximum of 49% of the net book value of the Natural Gas Distribution System;
 - iii. there is no adverse impact to the Municipality resulting from the transfer and exchange above referenced as determined by the Commission;
 - iv. the Company and the third party utility company obtain all the requisite regulatory requirements prior to completing the transfer and exchange; and
 - v. full compensation is paid to the Municipality for all reasonable costs including administrative and legal costs incurred by the Municipality in ensuring all of the conditions i) through iv) above are satisfied.

13) Construction and/or Maintenance of Natural Gas Distribution System

a) Municipal Approval

Before undertaking any Major Work, or in any case in which the Municipality specifically requests any Major Work, the Company will submit to and obtain the written approval from the Municipality, or its authorized officers, of the Plans and Specifications for the proposed Major Work and its location. Approval by the Municipality granted in accordance with this paragraph will be limited to an approval of the location and alignment of the Major Work only, and will not signify approval of the structural design or the ability of the work to perform the function for which it was intended.

Prior to commencing the Work, the Company will obtain such other applicable permits as are required by the Municipality. The Company will notify the Municipality of all Work done within the Municipal Service Area prior to commencing the Work where reasonably practicable. However, only Major Work is subject to a formal approval process.

The Company will obtain prior written approval from the Municipality for any traffic lane or sidewalk closures required to be made at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the commencement of the proposed Work.

For the purposes of obtaining the approval of the Municipality for Major Work under this Agreement, the Company will provide the Municipality with the Plans and Specifications for the proposed Major Work in Electronic Format (or upon request, the Company will provide the Municipality with a hard copy of the materials). The Plans and Specifications will include a description of the project and drawings of a type and format generally used by the Company for obtaining approvals from municipalities and will illustrate the proposed changes to the Natural Gas Distribution System.

b) Restoration of Municipal Property

The Company agrees when it or any agent employed by it undertakes any Work on any Municipal Property, the Company will complete the said Work promptly and in a good and workmanlike manner and, where applicable, in accordance with the approved Plans and Specifications. Further, and unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, the Company will forthwith restore the Municipal Property to the same state and condition, as nearly as reasonably possible, in which it existed prior to the commencement of such Work, subject to reasonable wear and tear and to the satisfaction of the Municipality acting reasonably.

The Company will, where reasonably practicable and prudent, locate its pipelines and related equipment in lanes and alleys rather than in the streets and main thoroughfares.

The Company further covenants it will not unduly interfere with the works of others or the works of the Municipality. Where reasonable and in the best interests of both the Municipality and the Consumer, the Company will cooperate with the Municipality and coordinate the installation of the Natural Gas Distribution System along the designated rights-of-way pursuant to the direction of the Municipality. During the performance of the Work, the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to not interfere with existing Municipal Property and to cause as little damage as possible to the property of others (including the Municipality Property). If the Company causes damage to any existing Municipal Property during the performance of any Work, it will cause such damage to be repaired at its own cost.

Upon default by the Company or its agent to repair damage caused to Municipal Property as set out above, the Municipality may provide written notice to the Company to remedy the default. If the default is not remedied within two (2) weeks after receipt of the written notice or such further time as may be reasonably required and requested by the Company using best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to remedy the default, the Municipality may undertake such repair work and the Company will be liable for the reasonable costs thereof.

c) Urgent Repairs and Notification to Municipality

If any repairs or maintenance required to be made to the Natural Gas Distribution System are of an urgent nature where the operation or reliability of the Natural Gas Distribution System is materially compromised or potentially materially compromised, the Company will be entitled to conduct such repairs or maintenance as are commercially reasonable without prior notice to the Municipality and, unless otherwise specified by the Municipality, the Company will provide notice to the Municipality as soon as practicable and, in any event, no later than seventy-two (72) hours after the repairs are commenced.

d) Company to Obtain Approvals from Other Utilities

The Company will be solely responsible for locating, or causing to be located, all existing utilities or utility mains, pipes, valves and related facilities in, on or adjacent to the Work site. The Company will notify all other utility operators and ensure utilities and utility mains, pipes, valves and related facilities are staked prior to commencement of construction. Unless the Municipality has staked the location for the utility property, staking will not be deemed to be a representation or warranty by the Municipality the utility or utility property are located as staked. The Municipality will not be responsible for any damage caused by the Company to any utility or any third party as a result of the Company's Work, unless the Municipality has improperly staked the utility property. Approval must be obtained by the Company from the owner of any third party utility prior to relocation of any facility owned by such third party utility.

e) Revised Plans and Specifications

Following completion of the Major Work, the Company will provide the Municipality with the revised Plans and Specifications, updated after construction, in Electronic Format, where available and upon request, the Company will provide the Municipality with a hard copy of the materials within three (3) months of the request. The Company will provide the Municipality with copies of any other revised Plans and Specifications as reasonably requested by the Municipality. For the purposes of this paragraph and paragraph 11, the Company may satisfy its obligations to provide revised Plans and Specifications in Electronic Format by:

- i. advising the Municipality the revised Plans and Specifications are posted to a web-based forum that contains such information; and
- ii. allowing the Municipality access to such web-based forum.

f) Approvals

Where any approvals are required to be obtained from either Party under this paragraph, such approvals will not be unreasonably withheld.

The Company will ensure all Work is performed in accordance with the requirements of all applicable legislation, rules and regulations. The Company will immediately notify the Municipality of any lien, claim of lien or other action of which it has or reasonably should have knowledge, and will cause the same to be removed within thirty (30) days (or such additional time as the Municipality may allow in writing), failing which the Municipality may take such action as it reasonably deems necessary to remove the same and the entire cost thereof will be immediately due and payable by the Company to the Municipality.

14) Responsibilities for Cost of Relocations

- a) Upon receipt of one (1) year's notice from the Municipality, the Company will, at its own expense, relocate to Municipal Property such part of the Natural Gas Distribution System that is located on Municipal Property as may be reasonably required by the Municipality due to planned municipal construction. In order to encourage the orderly development of Municipal facilities and the Natural Gas Distribution System, the Municipality and the Company agree they will meet regularly to:
 - i. review the long-term facility plans of the Municipality and the Company; and
 - ii. determine the time requirements and costs for final design specifications for each relocation. Providing the Municipality is not the developer requesting the relocation for commercial or residential resale to third parties, the Company will bear the expenses of the required relocation.
- b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company will not be required to move any part of

the Natural Gas Distribution System after receipt of notice from the Municipality in accordance with this paragraph where:

- i. the Company has illustrated to the satisfaction of the Municipality, acting reasonably, an appropriate Alternative Course of Action is available;
- ii. the Municipality has provided the Company with its written approval of the Alternative Course of Action (which approval may not be unreasonably withheld by the Municipality); and
- iii. the Company has provided its written undertaking to carry out the Alternative Course of Action promptly and within a sufficiently short period of time so as to ensure the Municipality will be left with sufficient time to complete the said planned municipal construction within the Intended Time Frame (taking into account any delays which the Municipality may encounter as a result of the Company utilizing the Alternative Course of Action).
- c) For the purposes of this paragraph 14, the term "Alternative Course of Action" will mean any course of action that will enable the Municipality to complete the said Municipal construction and will result in a net cost savings to the Company (taking into account all additional costs incurred by the Company in carrying out the Alternative Course of Action and any additional costs which the Municipality may incur and which the Company will be required to pay in accordance with this paragraph 14 and "Intended Time Frame" will mean the period of time within which the Municipality would have reasonably been able to complete the said Municipal construction if the Company would have relocated the Natural Gas Distribution System in accordance with this paragraph 14.

If the Municipality agrees to permit the Company to utilize an Alternative Course of Action, the Company will pay any and all costs incurred in carrying out the Alternative Course of Action and will pay on demand to the Municipality (on a full indemnity basis) any and all costs incurred by the Municipality:

- i. in conducting a review of the Alternative Course of Action to determine whether the Alternative Course of Action is acceptable to the Municipality;
- ii. in modifying any plans the Municipality may have prepared in respect of the said municipal construction ("Modified Plans") or in preparing or developing plans and procedures ("Work Around Procedures") to work around the Natural Gas Distribution System or any improvement, thing, or component utilized by the Company in effecting the Alternative Course of Action; and
- iii. in the course of conducting the said planned municipal construction where such costs would not have been incurred by the Municipality if the Company had relocated the Natural Gas Distribution System in accordance with this paragraph 14 (including any reasonable additional cost the Municipality may incur in

completing the said municipal construction in accordance with the Modified Plans or in effecting any Work Around Procedures).

d) The following example illustrates the intended application of the foregoing provisions:

Where:

- i. The Municipality requires the Company to move a Natural Gas line so the Municipality can replace its own sewer lines. The cost of moving the Natural Gas line is \$10,000. The cost of carrying out the replacement of the sewer line after moving the Natural Gas line is \$40,000;
- ii. The Company proposes to simply brace the Natural Gas line (at a cost of \$2,000) and the Municipality, acting reasonably, approves of this as an Alternative Course of Action;
- iii. As a result of having to prepare Modified Plans and to prepare and implement Work Around Procedures to work around the braces, the actual cost incurred by the Municipality in replacing the sewer line is \$45,000 (being a net increase in cost of \$5,000); the Company is required to pay the \$2,000 cost of the bracing together and the additional cost of \$5,000 incurred by the Municipality (resulting in a net savings of \$3,000 to the Company).

In cases of emergency, the Company will take all measures that are commercially reasonable and necessary to ensure public safety with respect to relocating any part of the Natural Gas Distribution System that may be required in the circumstances.

If the Company fails to complete the relocation of the Natural Gas Distribution System or fails to repair or do anything else required by the Company pursuant to this subparagraph without valid justification and in a timely and expeditious manner to the satisfaction of the Municipality's representative, acting reasonably, the Municipality may, but is not obligated to, complete such relocation or repair and the Company will pay the reasonable costs of such relocation or repair forthwith to the Municipality. If the Municipality chooses to complete such relocation or repair the Municipality will ensure such work is completed using the Company's design specifications and standards, as provided by the Company, including the use of good and safe operating practices.

The Municipality is not responsible, either directly or indirectly, for any damage to the equipment which forms part of the Natural Gas Distribution System which may occur during its installation, maintenance or removal by the Company, nor is the Municipality liable to the Company for any losses, claims, charges, damages and expenses whatsoever suffered by the Company including claims for loss of revenue or loss of profits, on account of the actions of the Municipality, its agents or employees, working in, under, over, along, upon and across its highways and rights-of- ways or other Municipal Property other than direct loss or damage to the Company caused by the negligence or willful misconduct of the Municipality, its agents or employees.

In the event the relocation or any part thereof requires the approval of a third party, the Municipality will use reasonable efforts to assist the Company in any negotiation with such third party to obtain the necessary approval(s).

In the event the relocation results from the demand or order of an authority having jurisdiction, other than the Municipality, the Municipality will not be responsible for any of the costs of such relocation.

15) Natural Gas Distribution System Expansion

Subject to the Terms and Conditions, and at no cost to the Municipality unless otherwise provided for under the Terms and Conditions, the Company will, on a timely basis, use its best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to meet the Natural Gas Distribution System expansion requests of the Municipality or a Consumer and provide the requisite facilities for connections for new Consumers to the Natural Gas Distribution System.

16) Increase in Municipal Boundaries

Where the Municipality increases its geographical area, through annexation or amalgamation, as understood under the MGA, by the greater of 640 acres and twenty five (25%) percent of the current area or more, the Municipality will have the option to:

- a) terminate this Agreement provided the Municipality gives notice in writing to the Company of its intention to do so; or
- b) add the increased area to the Municipal Service Area already served by the Company so that the rights and obligations contained in this Agreement will apply in respect of the Municipal Service Area, including the increased area.

For all other increases to the Municipal Service Area through annexation or amalgamation as understood under the MGA, the rights and obligations contained in this Agreement will apply in respect of the whole Municipal Service Area, including the increased area.

17) Joint Use of Municipal Rights-of-Way

a) Municipal Use

The Municipality will upon written notice to the Company have, for any reasonable municipal purpose, the right to make use of any municipal rights-of-way granted to the Company by the Municipality, provided such use complies with good and safe operating practices, as determined by the Company acting reasonably, applicable legislation, and does not unreasonably interfere with the Company's use thereof, at

no charge to the Municipality. The Municipality is responsible for its own costs and any necessary and reasonable costs incurred by the Company including the costs of any alterations that may be required in using municipal rights-of-way.

b) Third Party Use and Notice

If any third party, including other utilities, desire to jointly use the municipal rightsof-way, the Company agrees it will not grant the third party joint use except in accordance with this paragraph, or unless otherwise directed by any governmental authority or court of law having jurisdiction.

The Company agrees the following procedure will be used in granting permission to third parties desiring joint use of the municipal rights-of-way:

- i. first, the third party will be directed to approach the Company to initially request conditional approval from the Company to use that part of the municipal rights-of-way it seeks to use;
- ii. second, upon receiving written conditional approval from the Company, the third party will be directed to approach the Municipality to obtain its written approval to jointly use that part of the municipal rights-of-way. As a condition of granting its consent, the Municipality may require such third party enter into an agreement with the Municipality, and such agreement may require such third party pay compensation to the Municipality; and
- iii. third, upon receiving written conditional approval from the Municipality, the third party will be directed to obtain final written approval from the Company to jointly use that part of the municipal rights-of-way. Once a joint use agreement has been entered into between the Company and the third party, it will not be subsequently amended without the written consent of the Municipality (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld).

c) Cooperation

The Company and the Municipality agree they will use reasonable efforts to cooperate with each other in encouraging the use of joint trenching and in any negotiations with third parties desiring joint use of any part of the municipal rights-of-way located on Municipal Property.

d) Payment

The compensation paid or to be paid by such third party to the Municipality for the use of the Municipal Property including its rights-of-way, will be determined between the Municipality and the third party.

The compensation paid or to be paid by such third party to the Company for the

joint use of any portion of the municipal rights-of-way will be determined between the Company and the third party, subject to the jurisdiction of any governmental authority over the matter and the Municipality's right to intervene in any related regulatory proceeding.

e) Provision of Agreements

Upon reasonable request by the Municipality, copies of these agreements will be updated by the Company and provided to the Municipality at no cost to the Municipality.

18) Municipality as a Retailer

The provisions of this Agreement will not in any way restrict the right of the Municipality to become a retailer within the meaning of the GUA.

19) Reciprocal Indemnification and Liability

- a) The Company will indemnify and save the Municipality, its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors and invitees, harmless from and against any and all liability, actions, demands, claims, damages, losses and expenses (including all legal costs and disbursements), including indemnity from and against any claim, loss, cost, demand and legal or other expense, whether in respect of any lien, encumbrance or otherwise, arising out of any Work performed by or for the Company, which may be brought against or suffered, sustained, paid or incurred by the Municipality, its servants, agents, employees, contractors, licensees and invitees, arising from, or otherwise caused by:
 - i. any breach by the Company of any of the provisions of this Agreement; or
 - ii. the negligence or willful misconduct of the Company, or any of its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors or invitees in carrying on its business within the Municipal Service Area.
- b) The Municipality will indemnify and save the Company, its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors and invitees, harmless from and against any and all liability, actions, demands, claims, damages, losses and expenses (including all legal costs and disbursements) which may be brought against or suffered, sustained, paid or incurred by the Company, its servants, agents, employees, licenses, contractors and invitees, arising from, or otherwise caused by:
 - i. any breach by the Municipality of any of the provisions of this Agreement; or
 - ii. the negligence or willful misconduct of the Municipality, or any of its servants, agents, employees, licensees, contractors or invitees, in carrying on the business of

the Municipality.

c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, in no event will the Municipality or the Company be liable under this Agreement, in any way, for any reason, for any indirect, special or consequential damages (including damages for pure economic loss, loss of profits, loss of earnings or loss of contract), howsoever caused or contributed to.

20) Assignment

In the event the Company agrees to sell the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party purchaser, the Company will comply with paragraph 10 above. In addition, the Company will request the third party purchaser confirm in writing it will agree to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement between the Company and the Municipality. The Company agrees it will provide to the Municipality a copy of the third party purchaser's confirmation letter.

The Company agrees to provide the Municipality with reasonable prior written notice of a sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party purchaser. The Parties will thereafter meet to discuss the technical and financial capabilities of the third party purchaser to perform and satisfy all terms and conditions of the Agreement, and the compensation payable to the Municipality for all costs including administrative and legal costs relating to providing its written consent to the Assignment ("Municipal Compensation").

The Municipality has thirty (30) days from the meeting date with the Company to provide written notice to the Company of its intention to consent or withhold its consent to the assignment of the Agreement to the third party purchaser. The Company agrees the Municipality may provide notice of its intention to withhold its consent to the assignment of this Agreement to the third party purchaser if the Municipal Compensation is inadequate or if the third party purchaser fails to covenant, in favour of the Municipality, to perform and observe all of the covenants and obligations of the Company to be performed and observed under this Agreement and otherwise solely on the basis of reasonable and material concerns regarding the technical capability or financial wherewithal of the third party purchaser to perform and satisfy all terms and conditions of the Agreement. In this case, such notice to the Company must specify in detail the Municipality's concern.

Should the Municipality not reply within the thirty (30) day period, it is agreed the Municipality will be deemed to have consented to the assignment. The Company further agrees when it applies to the Commission for approval of the sale, it will include in the application any notice received from the Municipality, including the reasons given by the Municipality for withholding its consent. The Municipality will have the right to make its own submissions to the Commission.

Subject to the Company having fulfilled the obligations outlined in the preceding three

paragraphs, the Company will be entitled to assign this Agreement to an arm's length third party purchaser of the Natural Gas Distribution System without the consent of the Municipality, subject to paying the Municipal Compensation for the assignment, and having obtained the Commission's approval for the sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System and, the third party purchaser's confirmation in writing that it agrees to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

Where the Commission approves such sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System to a third party and the third party provides written confirmation to assume all liabilities and obligations of the Company under this Agreement, then upon the assignment of this Agreement and the payment of the Municipal Compensation for its consent to the Assignment subject to Commission approval, the Company will be released from all its liabilities and obligations thereunder.

The Company will be entitled to assign this Agreement to a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company without the Municipality's written consent. Where the Company assigns this Agreement to a subsidiary or affiliate, the Company will remain jointly and severally liable.

Further, it is a condition of any assignment that the subsidiary, affiliate or third party purchaser, as the case may be, will provide written notice to the Municipality indicating it will assume all liabilities and obligations of the Company under this Agreement.

Any disputes arising under the operation of this paragraph will be submitted to the Commission for determination.

21) Notices

a) All notices, demands, requests, consents, or approvals required or permitted to be given pursuant to the terms of this Agreement will be in writing and will be deemed to have been properly given if personally served, sent by registered mail or sent in Electronic Format to the Municipality or to the Company as the case may be, at the addresses set forth below:

To the Company:

ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.
Attention: Vice President, Operations
5302 Forand Street
Calgary, Alberta, T3E 8B4
Phone: (403) 292-7500

To the Municipality:

Town of Lamont
Attention: Chief Administrative Officer
PO Box 330

5307-50 Ave

Lamont, Alberta, T0B 2R0

Phone: (780) 895-2010

- b) The date of receipt of any such notice as given above, will be deemed to be as follows:
 - i. In the case of personal service, the date of service;
 - ii. In the case of registered mail, the seventh (7th) business day following the date of delivery to the Post Office, provided, however, in the event of an interruption of normal mail service, receipt will be deemed to be the seventh (7th) day following the date on which normal service is restored; or
 - iii. In the case of delivery in Electronic Format, the date the notice was actually received by the recipient or, if not a business day, then the next business day.

22) Interruptions or Discontinuance of Delivery Service

Subject to its Delivery Tariff, the Company will use its best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to avoid and minimize any interruption, reduction or discontinuance of Natural Gas Distribution Service to any Consumer. However, the Company reserves the right to do so for any one of the following reasons:

- a) Where the Company is required to effect necessary repairs or changes to the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- b) On account of or to prevent fraud or abuse of the Natural Gas Distribution System;
- c) On account of defective aspects of the Natural Gas Distribution Systems which in the opinion of the Company, acting reasonably, may become dangerous to life or property;
- d) Where required, under the Terms and Conditions, due to a Consumer's non-payment of Natural Gas bills.

To the extent the Company has any planned major interruptions, reductions or discontinuances in Natural Gas Distribution Service, it will notify the Municipality in writing as soon as practicable in the circumstances. For any other major interruption, reductions or discontinuances in Natural Gas Distribution Service, the Company will provide notice (in a format acceptable to the Municipality) as soon as is practicable in the circumstances.

23) Dispute Settlement

a) If any dispute or controversy of any kind or nature arises relating to this Agreement or the Parties' rights or obligations hereunder, the Parties agree such dispute or controversy will be resolved by negotiation, and where such negotiation does not result in the settlement of the matter within thirty (30) days of notice of such dispute being provided by one Party to the other Party, and to the extent permitted by law, the Company and Municipality agree that unresolved disputes pertaining to this Agreement, other than those contemplated in paragraphs 3 and 20 and Section 3 of Schedule "A", or those related to the sale of the Natural Gas Distribution System as contemplated in paragraphs 10 and 12 hereof, or any other matter within the exclusive jurisdiction of a governmental authority having jurisdiction, will be submitted to arbitration for determination and may be commenced by either Party providing written notice to the other Party stating the dispute to be submitted to arbitration.

The Parties will attempt to appoint a mutually satisfactory arbitrator within ten (10) business days of the said notice. In the event the Parties cannot agree on a single arbitrator within the ten (10) business days, the dispute will be forwarded to the Commission for resolution or determination.

In the event the Commission declines to assist in resolving the dispute or declines to exercise or claim jurisdiction respecting the dispute, both Parties agree to have the dispute resolved by an arbitration panel in accordance with the following procedure.

Each Party will appoint an arbitrator within the ten (10) business days thereafter by written notice, and the two arbitrators will, together, appoint a third arbitrator within twenty-five (25) business days of written notice for arbitration. The dispute will be heard by the arbitration panel within forty-five (45) business days of the written notice for arbitration unless extended by mutual agreement between the Parties. The arbitration panel will render a decision within twenty (20) business days of the last day of the hearing.

Except, as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the provisions of the *Arbitration Act* (Alberta) (as amended from time to time) will apply to any arbitration undertaken under this Agreement subject always to the Commission's jurisdiction over any matter submitted to arbitration. Pending resolution of any dispute, the Municipality and the Company will continue to perform their respective obligations hereunder.

b) The Company will advise the Commission of any dispute submitted to arbitration within ten (10) business days of it being submitted and will advise the Commission of the results of arbitration within ten (10) business days following receipt of the decision of the arbitrator(s).

24) Application of Water, Gas and Electric Companies Act

This Agreement will be deemed to operate as consent by the Municipality to the exercise

by the Company of those powers which may be exercised by the Company with the consent of the Municipality under and pursuant to the provisions of the *Water*, *Gas and Electric Companies Act* (Alberta), as amended.

25) Force Majeure

If either Party fails to meet its obligations hereunder within the time prescribed, and such failure is caused or materially contributed by an event of "force majeure", such failure will be deemed not to be a breach of the obligations of such Party hereunder, but such Party will use its best efforts on a commercially reasonable basis to put itself in a position to carry out its obligations hereunder. The term "force majeure" will mean any acts of God, strikes, lock-outs, or other industrial disturbances, acts of the King's enemies, acts of terrorism (either foreign or domestic), sabotage, war, blockades, insurrections, riots, epidemics, lightening, earthquakes, storms, fires, wash-outs, nuclear and radiation activity or fall-out, restraints of rulers and people, orders of governmental authorities or courts of law having jurisdiction, the inability to obtain any necessary approval from a governmental authority (excluding the Municipality) having jurisdiction, civil disturbances, explosions, mechanical failure, and any other causes similar in nature not specifically enumerated or otherwise specified herein that are not within the control of such Party, and all of which by the exercise of due diligence of such Party could not have been prevented. Lack of finances will be deemed not to be an event of "force majeure".

26) Terms and Conditions

The Terms and Conditions applicable to the Company and approved by the Commission, as revised or amended from time to time by the Commission, will apply to the Municipality. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to supersede the Terms and Conditions.

27) Not Exclusive Against His Majesty

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, it is mutually understood and agreed the rights, powers and privileges conferred and granted by this Agreement will not be deemed to be exclusive against His Majesty in right of the Province of Alberta.

28) Severability

If for any reason any covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement, or the application thereof to any Party, is to any extent held or rendered invalid, unenforceable or illegal, then such covenant or agreement will be deemed to be independent of the remainder of this Agreement and to be severable and divisible from this Agreement. The invalidity, unenforceability or illegality will not affect, impair or invalidate the

remainder of this Agreement or any part thereof. The intention of the Municipality and the Company is that this Agreement would have been executed without reference to any portion which may, for any reason or to any extent, be declared or held invalid, unenforceable or illegal.

29) Amendments

This Agreement may only be amended by written agreement of the Parties, such amendments to be subject to any regulatory approvals required by law.

30) Waiver

A waiver of any default, breach or non-compliance under this Agreement is not effective unless in writing and signed by the Party to be bound by the waiver. No waiver will be inferred from or implied by any failure to act or delay in acting by a Party in respect of any default, breach or non- observance or by anything done or omitted to be done by the other Party.

The waiver by a Party of any default, breach or non-compliance under this Agreement will not operate as a waiver of that Party's rights under this Agreement in respect of any continuing or subsequent default, breach or non-compliance under this Agreement (whether of the same nature or any other nature).

31) Confidentiality

The Company acknowledges the Municipality is governed by the provisions of the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (Alberta).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties hereto have executed these presents as of the day and year first above written.

<u>Municipality</u>	Company
PER: Name Jody Foulds Title Mayor	PER: Name Vice President, Operations
PER: Name Tyler Edworthy Title Chief Administrative Officer	PER:

SCHEDULE "A" Core Services

The Company will provide to the Municipality the following basic services as Core Services:

- 1) The Company will deliver Natural Gas to the Consumers in accordance with the Company's Terms and Conditions, the Company's Distribution Tariff, the GUA, any regulations thereto, and any Commission orders and decisions.
- 2) The Company will install all Natural Gas facilities required to provide service to the Consumers in accordance with all applicable regulations, codes, applicable standards and common industry practices.
- 3) As required by legislation, the Company will provide and install all necessary regulators and meters necessary for measuring the Natural Gas supplied to each Consumer.
- 4) The Company agrees to collaborate with the Municipality's emergency response services in an effort to mutually develop emergency response procedures relating to Natural Gas emergencies.
- 5) The Company will provide personnel twenty-four (24) hours a day to investigate and make safe any suspected gas leak inside or outside the Consumer's premises.
- 6) The Company will utilize the services of qualified personnel for designing all Natural Gas facilities to satisfy all applicable regulatory codes and standards, preparing necessary work order plans and monitoring the distribution network pressures to ensure the Company's facilities will satisfy the Consumer's current and future Natural Gas delivery requirements.
- 7) The Company will provide to the Municipality, on request, copies of any and all Natural Gas Distribution Service related written or electronic, where available information or reports required to be filed with the Commission by the Company.
- 8) The Company will provide to the Municipality, upon request and to the extent the information is available, an annual report on the following standards:
 - a) **System Reliability** will be measured by:
 - i. The number of major outages resulting in a loss of service to Consumers;
 - ii. The number of Consumers affected by each major outage; and iii. The duration of each major outage.
 - b) **Consumer Satisfaction** will be measured by:
 - i. Company-wide call centre targets and statistics (wait times, abandoned calls, call

volumes, etc.); and

ii. any Consumer complaints received by the Commission.

c) **Public Safety -** will be measured by:

- i. the number of customer injuries and/or damages due to Natural Gas Distribution System failure;
- ii. the number of line hits per total locates completed;
- iii. the number of line hits as a result of inaccurate locates;
- iv. the percentage of the area of the Municipality surveyed for leaks and yearly cathodic protection measures;
- v. the number and nature of calls received from the Municipality and any of its Municipal agencies (including fire department, police department etc.) regarding the Natural Gas Distribution System.
- 9) Once per year, upon request and subject to any applicable privacy legislation, the GUA Code of Conduct Regulation or other rules prohibiting or restricting such disclosure, the Company will provide to the Municipality:
 - a) The total number of sites billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - b) The total gigajoules (GJ) of Natural Gas consumed by Consumers billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - c) The franchise fee revenue billed to Consumers within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two(2) years;
 - d) Where the Municipality is the customer of record and the Municipality provides a list of those sites to the Company on the form provided by the Company:
 - i. The total number of those sites billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - ii. The total gigajoules (GJ) of Natural Gas at those sites billed within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years;
 - iii. The franchise fee revenue billed to those sites within the Municipal Service Area, by Company rate class, per revenue month, for each of the last two (2) years; and

e) Such other information as may be agreed upon by the Parties from time to time.

Where privacy legislation, the GUA Code of Conduct Regulation or other rules prohibiting such disclosure prevent the Company from providing the information above, the Company will make reasonable attempts to aggregate the information so as to comply with the applicable rules. The Company will not be obligated to provide such aggregated information if it believes such aggregation will not allow the Company to comply with the applicable rules.

10) Upon request by either Party, the Company will meet with the Municipality. Through a mutual exchange of information the Company will keep the Municipality apprised of the Company's construction and upgrading programs planned for the Municipal Service Area and the Municipality will advise the Company of any issues or plans relating to, or potentially impacting, the Natural Gas Distribution System.

SCHEDULE "B" Extra Services

Nothing in this Agreement precludes the Parties from contracting for Extra Services outside the provisions of this Agreement. In the event the Parties do elect to contract for the provision of Extra Services within the provisions of this Agreement and unless otherwise agreed upon by the Parties, nothing in this Agreement will preclude the Company from subcontracting with third parties for the provision of Extra Services.

Subject to Commission approval, as may be required, any payments from the Municipality to the Company for Extra Services, if agreed to by the Municipality, may be deducted from the Franchise Fee collected from Consumers and otherwise remitted to the Municipality pursuant to paragraph 5 of this Agreement. The timing and quantum of such payments will be as agreed upon by the Parties and set forth in (insert paragraph number from Schedule B) of this Schedule.



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

AGENDA ITEM:	4.2
COUNCIL MEETING DATE:	
May 13, 2025	

ITEM DESCRIPTION OR TITLE

Lamont Firefighters Society Donation Request

RECOMMENDATION

THAT Council provide an in-kind donation to the Lamont Firefighters Society being the set up fee for tables and chairs in the arena on August 23, 2025.

BACKGROUND

Lamont Firefighters Society is hosting a Real Canadian Wrestling Event in the Lamont Arena on August 23, 2025. This is a fundraising event to raise money in support of education, training and mental health initiatives for all firefighters in Lamont County.

The Society is requesting an in-kind donation of table and chair set up for the event. They are also requesting support of Council by attending the event.

COMMUNICATIONS

The Committee will be notified of Council's decision. Where relevant, updates to social media and other media platforms will be implemented.

IMPLICATIONS OF DECISION

Supports community building efforts.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

Estimated at \$200, funds would be allocated from the Public Relations/Donations line item. Table/Chair Set-up and take down fee is equivalent to \$200.

POLICY AND/OR LEGISLATIVE REFERENCES

Strategic Plan 2023-2027- Strategic Priorities – Community Connection + Vibrancy. Goal: Promote community beautification and sense of place.



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

ATTACHMENTS
Donation request letter
Report Prepared By: Jackii Ponto-Lloyd, Executive Assistant
Approved by CAO:



May 1, 2025

Town of Lamont Mayor and Council

On August 23, 2025, Friends of Lamont Firefighters Society will host Real Canadian Wrestling in Lamont Arena.

This is a fundraiser to raise money in support of education, training & mental health initiatives for all firefighters in Lamont County.

Friends of Lamont Firefighters Society have rented the arena for this event. Additional costs, yet to be paid, are \$200.00 for table and chair setup. All other facility costs are being absorbed by the society. Friends of Lamont Firefighters Society is requesting this \$200.00 be a gift in kind in support of this event.

Friends of Lamont Firefighters Society also requests support of council by attendance at this event.

This event promises to be a great opportunity for residents, in Lamont and area to enjoy a family friendly evening.

Thank you for your consideration of this request.

Herman Sieker (President) Friends of Lamont Firefighters Society

Tickets (advance sales) 1st row \$25, general seating \$20 (walk up sales) 1st row \$30, general seating \$25 VIP table (seats 8) \$400



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

AGENDA ITEM: 4.3
COUNCIL MEETING DATE:
May 13, 2025
ITEM DESCRIPTION OR TITLE
Parks and Recreation Committee Park Bench Purchase Recommendation
RECOMMENDATION
THAT Council approve the purchase of two (2) commercial park benches as recommended by the Parks and Recreation Committee.
BACKGROUND
The Parks and Recreation Committee made a motion recommending the purchase of two (2)
commercial park benches, to be installed at Tawâw Park
Public feedback and requests indicate a need for benches at Tawâw Park, as there are currently
none installed at that location.
COLUMNICATIONS
COMMUNICATIONS Communicate Committee desiring to the Dorder and Dorder to Committee
Communicate Council's decision to the Parks and Recreation Committee.
IMPLICATIONS OF DECISION
Provide users of Tawâw Park a place to sit, enhancing the experience at the Park.
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS
Up to \$7,000 from the Parks and Recreation Reserves
Benches to be made in Canada and supplied by Canadian company, as per Council directive.
POLICY AND/OR LEGISLATIVE REFERENCES
2023 – 2027 Strategic Plan:
Goal: Promote community beautification and sense of place
ATTACHMENTS
April 28, 2025 Parks and Recreation Committee Meeting Minutes (in Council agenda package)
Report Prepared By: Dave Taylor, Community Development Coordinator
//
Approved by CAO:



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

AGENDA ITEM: 4.4
COUNCIL MEETING DATE: May 13, 2025
ITEM DESCRIPTION OR TITLE
Seniors' Week Declaration
RECOMMENDATION
1. THAT Council declare June 2-8, 2025, to be Seniors' Week.
2. THAT Council direct Administration to meet with FCSS and inquire about opportunities to partner or assist with Seniors' Week activities.
BACKGROUND
For 38 years, the Government of Alberta has dedicated the first week of June to honour and recognize seniors for their invaluable contributions to our province. This year, Seniors' Week is from June 2 to 8. Recognized annually across Alberta, Seniors' Week provides an opportunity to show appreciation for older adults and the many contributions they make to our communities.
COMMUNICATIONS
The Government of Alberta will be notified of the declaration.
IMPLICATIONS OF DECISION
Supports community sense of place.
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS
TBD
POLICY AND/OR LEGISLATIVE REFERENCES
Strategic Plan 2019 – 2022 Goal 5: Develop and deliver quality services and amenities for all residents.
ATTACHMENTS
1. 2025 Seniors' Week Community Declaration
Report Prepared By: Jackii Ponto-Lloyd, Executive Assistant Approved by CAO:



DECLARATION

In honour of the past, present and future contributions of the seniors of this community and throughout Alberta, I hereby declare June 2 - 8, 2025 to be Seniors' Week in

Community

Official Title

Official Signature

The Honourable Jason Nixon; Minister of Seniors, Community and Social Services

Page 84 of 101



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

AGENDA ITE	EM: 4.5
MEETING DATE:	
May 13, 2025	

ITEM DESCRIPTION OR TITLE

Recreation Center Update

RECOMMENDATION

THAT Council provide the appropriate course of action in relation to the Curling Rink Ice Plant.

BACKGROUND

April 22, 2025, Council was made aware of potential courses of action regarding the failed ice plant at the Lamont Curling Rink. Administration has received further information and has met with the Lamont Curling Club to discuss how to approach the financial costs in partnership.

Based on best practice moving forward, Administration recommends replacing the existing ice plant with a modular, external ammonia ice plant. This best facilitates future serviceability, parts, capacity, and reduces retrofit and compatibility issues.

Proposed Ice Plant information:

- Quoted cost for a modular, external ammonia unit is \$538,000; estimated mechanical work, parts, and material to install and connect is approximately \$32,000. Total estimated project cost is \$570,000
- Administration recommends funding this expenditure via \$285,000 from reserves and \$285,000 in a municipal loan debenture over a 10-year term

The Lamont Curling Club has proposed the following ideas to assist with the cost of this project:

- Fundraise up to \$145, 000 via corporate, business, private, and local government donations
- Volunteer/donate manpower and equipment to assist with the project, including concrete pad/screw piles, electrical work, and removal of old equipment
- Annual fundraising events to contribute to paying the equivalent of one of the semi-annual debenture interest payments, up to \$6225 (based on \$300K loan for 10yrs at 4.15%), for the term of the debenture
- Apply for CFEP Large grant for up to 50% of the total cost

COMMUNICATIONS

Meet with the Curling Club to relay direction of Council



TOWN OF LAMONT COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FOR DECISION

IMPLICATIONS OF DECISION

Potential of shutting down the Curling Rink for next season or beyond.

Avoid throw away costs during repair/ replacement of the ice plant.

Ammonia based plant system is more environmentally friendly, and more cost effective to operate

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

\$285,000 expenditure from municipal reserves, and \$285,000 municipal loan debenture on a 10-year term; to be determined

POLICY AND/OR LEGISLATIVE REFERENCES

Bylaw 14-23 Borrowing Bylaw; Policy 11-23 Reserve Policy

ATTACHMENTS

1. 14-23 Borrowing Bylaw

2. Reserve Policy 11-23

Report Prepared By: Dave Taylor, Community Development Coordinator

Approved by CAO:

TOWN OF LAMONT BYLAW 14/23



BEING A BYLAW OF THE TOWN OF LAMONT IN THE PROVINCE OF ALBERTA, FOR THE PURPOSE OF GIVING AN AUTHORIZATION OF BORROWING FOR FINANCING OPERATING EXPENDITURES OF THE TOWN OF LAMONT

WHEREAS Section 251 of the *Municipal Government Act*, R.S.A. 2000C.M.-26, and amendments thereto provides that a Council may only make a borrowing if the borrowing is authorized by a borrowing bylaw;

AND WHEREAS Section 256 of the *Municipal Government Act* provides that a municipality may make a borrowing for the purpose of financing operating expenditures of the municipality provided that the amount to be borrowed, together with the unpaid principal of the other borrowings made for this purpose, must not exceed the amount the municipality estimates will be raised in the taxes in the year the borrowing bylaw is made;

AND WHEREAS Section 256 of the *Municipal Government Act* further provides that a borrowing bylaw does not have to be advertised if the term of the borrowing does not exceed 3 years;

NOW THEREFORE the Council of the Town of Lamont, hereby enacts as follows:

1. BYLAW TITLE

1.1 This Bylaw is known as "The Borrowing Bylaw".

2. **DEFINITIONS**

- 2.1 Unless the context otherwise requires, or is otherwise defined herein, the words and phrases contained in this bylaw shall have the same meaning as in the MGA. For the purposes of this Bylaw:
 - a. "Corporation" means the Town of Lamont.

3. BORROWING

- 3.1 The Corporation may borrow, for the purpose of financing operating expenses, from Servus Credit Union, up to the principal sum of \$800,000.00 repayable upon demand at a rate of interest per annum not to exceed the prime lending rate plus one percent and such interest will be calculated daily and due and payable monthly on the last day of each and every month.
- 3.2 The Corporation may borrow, for the purpose of purchasing, from Servus Credit Union Master Card by way of a Business No Fee Mastercard Credit Card, up to a maximum combined limit of \$35,000 to be shared



TOWN OF LAMONT BYLAW 14/23



between two cards, as per Servus Credit Union Master Card terms and conditions agreement. The Mayor and the Chief Administrative Officer are authorized:

- to apply to Servus Credit Union for the aforesaid loan to the Corporation and to arrange with Servus Credit Union the amount, terms and conditions of the loan and securities to be given to Servus Credit Union;
- ii. as security for any money borrowed from Servus Credit Union:
 - a. to execute promissory notes and other negotiable instruments or evidence of debt for such loans and renewals of all such promissory notes and other negotiable instruments or evidences of debts;
 - to give or furnish to Servus Credit Union all such securities and promises as Servus Credit Union may require to secure payment of such loans and interest heron; and
 - c. to execute all security agreements, hypothecations, debentures, charges, pledges, conveyances, assignments and transfers to and in favor of Servus Credit Union of all or any property, real or personal, moveable or immovable, now or hereafter owned by the Corporation or in which the Corporation may have an interest, and any other documents or contracts necessary to give or to furnish to Servus Credit Union the security or securities required by it.
- 3.3 The source or sources of money to be used to repay the principal and interest owing under the borrowing from Servus Credit Union are:
 - Monthly payments of interest to be debited from account 31349-607011531143
- 3.4 The amount to be borrowed and the term of the loan will not exceed any restrictions set forth in the *Municipal Government Act*.
- In the event that the *Municipal Government Act* permits extension of the term of the loan and in the event the Council of the Corporation decides to extend the loan and Servus Credit Union is prepared to extend the loan, any renewal or extension, bill, debenture, promissory note, or other obligation executed by the officers designated in paragraph 4 hereof and delivered to Servus Credit Union will be valid and conclusive proof as

Bylaw	/ 1	4/	23
Page	2	of	3

TOWN OF LAMONT BYLAW 14/23



against the Corporation of the decision of the Council to extend the loan in accordance with the terms or such renewal or extension, bill debenture, promissory note, or other obligation and Servus Credit Union will not be bound to inquire into the authority of such officers to execute and deliver any such renewal, extension document or security.

4. SEVERABILITY

4.1 If any portion of this Bylaw is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the invalid portion shall be severed, and the remainder of the Bylaw is deemed valid.

5. TRANSITIONAL

5.1 That Bylaw 08/22 is hereby repealed.

6. EFFECTIVE DATE

6.1 That this Bylaw shall come into force and take effect upon the date of third reading and is duly signed.

READ A FIRST TIME THIS 12 DAY OF DECEMBER, 2023.

READ A SECOND TIME THIS 12 DAY OF DECEMBER, 2023.

READ A THIRD TIME AND PASSED THIS 12 DAY OF DECEMBER, 2023.

Mayor		Chief Administrative Officer	
Detecioned	Dec 12, 2023		
Date signed			
Bylaw 14/23 Page 3 of 3		Initials	

LAMONT

Town of Lamont Policy Manual

Reserve Policy #11-23 April 22, 2025

Reserves

1. Policy Statement:

- 1.1 A Policy governing the management and administration of reserves and reserve funds.
- 1.2 The purpose of the Policy is to establish guiding principles, primary objectives, key management and administrative responsibilities, and standards of care for reserves and reserve funds managed by the Town.
- 1.3 A Council resolution is required to access any reserve funds.

2. Purpose:

- 2.1 Reserves aid in the stabilization of the municipal tax levy through the prudent transfer and investment of funds over time to prevent large fluctuations in the tax levy.
- 2.2 To reduce the need for debt financing.
- 2.3 To provide for the repair/replacement of machinery, equipment, and vehicles.
- 2.4 To provide for the repair/replacement of facilities.
- 2.5 To provide for the repair/replacement of infrastructure.
- 2.6 To provide for sudden unexpected expenditures.
- 2.7 To provide for new vehicles, machinery, equipment, and infrastructure resulting from new development and growth.

3. Definition:

- 3.1 "Budget" means an estimated financial plan of revenue and expenditure for a set period.
- 3.2 "Town" means the Corporation of the Town of Lamont.
- 3.3 "Debt" means any obligation for the payment of money. For Alberta municipalities, debt would normally consist of debentures as well as either notes or cash from financial institutions but could also include loans from discretionary reserves and reserve funds.
- 3.4 "Reserve" means an appropriation from net revenue and/or cost savings at the discretion of Council, after the provision for all known expenditures. It has no reference to any specific asset and does not require the physical segregation of money or assets as in the case of a reserve fund. Municipal Councils may set up reserves for any purpose for which they have the authority to spend money.
- 3.5 "Reserve Fund" means the funds that have been set aside either by a by-law of the municipality or by a requirement of senior government statute or agreement to meet a future event. As a result, reserve funds are either "discretionary" being those set up by Council, or "obligatory" being those set up by virtue of a requirement of senior government statute or agreement. Municipal councils may set up reserve.



Reserve Policy #11-23 April 22, 2025

4. Reserve Categories:

4.1 Operating Reserve (Stabilization and Contingency Reserve) -

Funds set aside to address unforeseen, non-recurring expenditures or revenue losses to maintain service levels and mitigate tax impacts

4.2 Capital Reserves (Projects Reserves) -

Funds designated for capital projects

4.3 Restricted Reserves -

Funds with usage restrictions set by external authorities, legislation, or agreements with third parties.

4.4 Developer Levy Reserves - A reserve category capturing the reserves established to hold developer levies collected through developer agreements to fund new assets/infrastructure required due to the growth of the Town without placing an undue burden on existing Town resources.

5. Procedure:

- 5.1 All reserve transactions shall be approved by Council prior to the transaction occurring.
- 5.2 All reserves must include all fields required in the reserve report. A reserve report contains the following:
 - 1) reserve name;
 - 2) reserve category;
 - 3) overall purpose of the reserve;
 - 4) source(s) of funding;
 - 5) specific use of funds;
 - 6) Optimal Balance formula, if applicable;
 - 7) duration of the reserve; and
 - 8) whether or not the reserve is Interest Bearing.
- 5.3 Reserves shall be funded from either internal or external sources as defined in the reserve report.
- 5.4 During budget preparation, reserves with an optimal balance will be reviewed. Surplus funds may be reallocated if permitted, while underfunded reserves will be considered for additional allocation



Reserve Policy #11-23 April 22, 2025

- 5.5 Interest Bearing reserves, as indicated in the reserve report, are allocated a portion of the Town's annual investment income based on the Town's annual rate of return earned on investments. The interest allocation is calculated annually as follows:
 - a) Interest Allocation = Average Reserve Balance × Return on Investments

If a reserve is deemed Interest Bearing, interest is applied to the respective reserve; otherwise, interest is applied to operations.

The investment of reserve is governed under the Policy #12-12 Investment Policy.

6. Authority and Responsibility to implement:

- 6.1 It is the responsibility of the Finance Officer to administer compliance with this Policy, and for compliance with Town bylaws, the Municipal Government Act, and other applicable legislation. The Finance Officer is responsible for the administration of the Town's reserves by reviewing and recommending appropriate reserve usage.
- 6.2 It is the responsibility of department Directors to be in compliance with this Policy. Departments must notify the Financial Services Department when reserve funding for expenditures is required. Departments will need to partner with Financial Services annually to confirm reserve structure and recommended Optimal Balances.



Reserve Policy #11-23 April 22, 2025

SCHEDULE "A"

RESERVES

(The following reserve accounts are to be established for specific purposes)

Reserve Name:

Operating General Reserve (Act# 1-4-0000-710)

Reserve Category:

Operating Reserve (Stabilization and Contingency Reserve)

Purpose:

A contingency fund for emergent, non-recurring, one-time expenditures or loss of revenues that will not be built into the operating budget in future years. As well, to provide funds to smooth

future property tax increases during periods of high inflation, revenue

or expense volatility, and to stabilize fluctuations in operating

activities.

Source of

1) Annual operating budget surplus allocation

Funding:

2) Contributions from operations (if deemed necessary)

Use of Funds:

 Covers unforeseen operating costs that could cause a deficit, such as emergency responses, unexpected climate events, or revenue declines.

 Covers non-recurring operational expenses and/or excessive cost increases identified in the 3-year operational plan, to mitigate taxation impacts.

Optimal Balance:

Equivalent to a minimum of 1 month operating budget and reflect the

3-year operational planning document.

Duration:

Ongoing

Interest Bearing:

Yes.

Review:

Annual

LAMONT

Town of Lamont Policy Manual

Reserve Policy #11-23 April 22, 2025

Reserve Name:

Municipal Infrastructure & Equipment Maintenance and Replacement Reserve

•	Administration(1-4-1200-710)
•	Fire(1-4-2300-710)
•	Public Work(1-4-3100-710)
•	Strom Sewer(1-4-3700-710)
•	Water(1-4-4100-710)
•	Sewer(1-4-4200-710)
•	Planning & Subdivision(1-4-6600-710)
•	Recreation General(1-4-7200-710)
•	Hall(1-4-7202-710)
•	Arena(1-4-7206-710)
•	Park(1-4-7208-710)
•	Curling Rink(1-4-7210-710)

Reserve Category:

Capital Reserves (Projects Reserves)

Purpose:

To provide funding for the lifecycle maintenance and replacement of the Town's infrastructure and equipment

Source of

1) Annual operational contributions

Funding:

2) Operating budget surplus allocations (if necessary)

Use of Funds:

- Infrastructure lifecycle maintenance and replacement projects including:
 - o Annual equipment replacement.
 - Scheduled lifecycle maintenance of municipal facility components
- Scheduled lifecycle maintenance and replacement of municipal utility (water and sewer) infrastructure.
- Scheduled lifecycle maintenance and replacement of municipal transportation infrastructure.

Optimal Balance:

Based on the projects identified in the Capital Planning documents and 5-year capital plan.

Duration:

Ongoing



Reserve Policy #11-23 April 22, 2025

Interest Bearing:

Yes

Review:

Annual

Reserve Name:

Restricted Reserves

Rolls 20400 & 103500-----(2-4-1200-200)
 Letter of Credit (Jabneel) -----(2-4-6600-200)

• Land Sale (Jabneel)-----(2-4-6600-201)

Reserve Category:

Restricted Reserve

Purpose:

To provide funding for usage restrictions set by external authorities,

legislation, or agreements with third parties.

Source of

Funding:

1. The unallocated balance from Tax Sale after deduction of tax

owning and other fees.

2. Letter of credit from developer.

3. Other funds

Use of Funds:

Based on the nature of the restricted fund.

Optimal Balance:

N/A.

Duration:

Ongoing

Interest Bearing:

Yes

Review:

Annual



COUNCIL MEETING DATE: May 13,2025

ELECTED OFFICIAL: Al Harvey

PERIOD: April 6 to May 4, 2025

Boards and Committees:

• April 8-Council

• April 22-Council

Town of Lamont Business:

- April 15-Food Bank meeting
- April 25 &27 Chamber trade show

Professional Development (Workshops & Conferences)

• May 1 to 3 Alberta Association of Police Governance

Lamont Functions and Events:

• April 14-Volunteer appreciation

CAO REPORT

FOR THE PERIOD ENDING May 13, 2025

HIGHLIGHTS:

April 21 -25

Meet with CIMCO

April 23-25

Admin Team Meeting

April 26-25

Ft Sask Trade Fair

April 28-25

Engineer Meeting

April 29-25

CIMCO Meeting

April 30-25

- Admin Team Meeting
- Event Planning Meeting

May 1-25

- Summer Staff Onboarding
- HVAC Orientation Meeting (service agreement)
- Operations Team Meeting
- Finance Meeting
- Lamont Curling Club Meeting

May 2-25

Meeting with Select Engineering

May 5-25

- Fire Study Prep Meeting
- Fire Service Mater Plan Meeting

May 6-25

- Health Care Center Meeting
- Ice Plant Meeting

May 7-25

Admin Team Meeting

May 8-25

Operations Team Meeting

May 12-25

Event Planning Meeting

DÉPUTY CAO REPORT

FOR THE PERIOD ENDING May 7, 2025

HIGHLIGHTS:

Apr 7-11

- Payroll advance training with Robert
- Council meeting
- MEP update
- Month end AP EFT

Apr 14-16

- Review Taxation bylaw
- Test tax calculation in Icity
- Review Affordable Housing bylaw
- All staff meeting with annual review of Harassment, Violence and Discrimination with staff
- Order leaves for recognition tree
- Follow-up noxious weed growth from last year

Apr 22-25

• ICS 300 Apr 23,24,25

Apr 22-May 2

- Payroll
- TW clean up planning
- Budget brief to send with Tax notices
- UB arrears notices and shut off
- · Summer student on boarding
- Election Training

May 5-7

- Council meeting prep
- Property tax calculation and print
- AP month end invoices
- Updates to QMP
- ICity online training
- TW clean up final prep

Trips Actual	Animal control			
April	0			
May	0			

OPERATIONS & INFRASTRUCTURE REPORT

FOR THE PERIOD ENDING May 13, 2025

HIGHLIGHTS

STAFF

- Weekly operations meeting Thursday's
- ➤ All Staff meeting April 16-25
- Summer Staff Started May 1-25.

Facilities

- ➤ HVAC Service Orientation
- ➤ 26 meeting room/ hall bookings
- Lift inspection and repair initiated.
- > Picnic Pavilion Opened.
- > Arena Gutter Repair initiated.
- > Arena Board Cleaning completed.

Transportation Maintenance

- > Street Sweeping initiated
- > Street Sweeper Repaired
- Annual Annexed Road Grading initiated
- Alley Repairs Initiated
- Dust Control ongoing.

Parks & Recreation

- Parks Garbage pick-up.
- > Tree Trimming
- > Parks equipment maintenance
- Rodent control
- Ball Diamond Prep
- Boulevard sweeping
- > Entrance Sign Repair Initiated
- > Trailer Dump Opened.

Utilities

- > Sewer Flushing.
- Hydrant testing
- Lagoon maintenance
- Water shut Offs

Description	2025 Budget	Targeted Amount Apr.	2025	Variance	% of Completion	2025 - Apr.	2024 - Apr.	Increase/ (Decrease)	Percentage Note
/ENUE									
General Revenue	(3,277,025)	(2,979,743)	(3,004,435)	(272,590)	92%	(2,854,847)	(32,097)	-2,822,750	8794%
Administration	(300,593)	(100,198)	(9,641)	(290,952)	3%	(1,035)	(1,186)	151	-13%
By Law	(5,000)	(1,667)	(3,688)	(1,313)	74%	(448)	(333)	(115)	35%
Strs. & Road	(659,349)	(219,783)	(615)	(658,734)	0%	0	(180)	180	-100%
Water	(544,480)	(181,493)	(72,811)	(471,669)	13%	(1,163)	(1,006)	(156)	16%
Sewer	(164,000)	(54,667)	(33,072)	(130,928)	20%	(114)	(74)	(40)	54%
Garbage	(369,000)	(123,000)	(63,454)	(305,546)	17%	(67)	(223)	157	-70%
Cemetery	(1,100)	(367)	(1,200)	100	109%	(600)	0	(600)	0%
Planning & Subdivision	(2,000)	(667)	(241)	(1,759)	12%	(84)	(29)	(56)	192%
Hall	(13,300)	(4,433)	(1,824)	(11,476)	14%	0	(914)	914	-100%
Arena	(242,345)	(80,782)	(50,161)	(192,184)	21%	(520)	(1,200)	680	-57%
Park	(8,500)	(2,833)	(2,700)	(5,800)	32%	0	(800)	800	-100%
Curling Rink	(600)	(200)	0	(600)	0%	0	(125)	125	-100%
TAL REVENUE	(5,587,292)	(3,749,832)	(3,243,841)	(2,343,451)	58%	(2,858,877)	(38,167)	(2,820,710)	0%
PENSE Council	158,722	53,429	34,276	124,446	22%	6,710	8,698	(1,988)	-23%
Administration	847,661	292,936	264,421	583,240	31%	70,171	91,948	(21,777)	-24%
Fire	47,720	22,633	23,900	23,820	50%	6,470	1,887	4,583	243%
Disaster Service	3,610	1,203	2,825	785	78%	2,825	0	2,825	0%
By-Law	125,105	41,702	24,832	100,273	20%	4,292	2,621	1,671	64%
Public Work	214,856	79,024	69,556	145,300	32%	13,907	9,964	3,943	40%
Street & Road	553,434	188,356	142,843	410,591	26%	32,342	25,242	7,100	28%
Storm Sewer	15,650	5,217	32	15,618	0%	9	989	(980)	-99%
Water	493,603	166,170	137,247	356,356	28%	48,726	41,896	6,829	16%
Sewer	175,053	59,707	29,424	145,629	17%	9,515	1,081	8,434	780%
Garbage	301,178	182,853	27,324	273,854	9%	13,913	14,058	(145)	-1%
Family Community & Cemetery	27,418	9,139	0	27,418	0%	0	0	0	
Town Beautification	14,000	4,667	333	13,668	2%	0	0	0	0%
Planning & Subdivision	123,370	41,123	65,838	57,532	53%	3,396	2,198	1,198	55%
Hall	103,509	48,063	60,489	43,020	58%	10,134	6,178	3,956	64%
Arena	310,573	121,256	94,051	216,522	30%	16,546	27,392	(10,846)	-40%
Park	239,214	80,729	41,823	197,391	17%	11,709	8,850	2,859	32%
Curling Rink	57,001	33,081	22,091	34,910	39%	903	220	682	310%
FCSS & School Fund	597,976	199,805	191,050	406,926	32%	77,038	99,009	(21,971)	-22%

CLOSED SESSION NOTICE

May 13, 2025

7.1 County of Lamont Food Bank

(Advice from Officials)

o FOIP Section 24 – Advice from Officials

7.2 Fire Services Update

(Advice from Officials)

o FOIP Section 24 – Advice from Officials

Motion to go into Closed Session:

"That Council convene in closed session pursuant to Section 197 of the Municipal Government Act to meet in private to discuss matters protected from disclosure by Section 24 of the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act at XXXX p.m."